CONTRACT Between

CITY OF EUGENE And

AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES Local 1724



Effective through June 30, 2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	AND PURPOSE	
ARTICLE 1	RECOGNITION	. 1
ARTICLE 2	EMPLOYEE RIGHTS	. 2
	JNION SECURITY AND CHECK-OFF	
ARTICLE 4	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	. 3
	SERVICE DELIVERY AND EMPLOYEE INVOLVEMENT	
	NO STRIKENO LOCK OUT	
	JNION REPRESENTATION	
	OUTSIDE EMPLOYMENT	
ARTICLE 9	SENIORITY	. 9
	PROBATIONARY PERIOD	10
ARTICLE 11	WORK FORCE REDUCTIONS	
ARTICLE 12	POSTING OF JOBS	15
ARTICLE 13	EXISTING BENEFITS/WORK RULES	
ARTICLE 14	ACTING-IN-CAPACITY	
ARTICLE 15	SALARIES	18
ARTICLE 16	HOURS OVERTIME	
ARTICLE 17	HOLIDAYS	
ARTICLE 18	VACATIONS	
ARTICLE 19	TOOLS AND EQUIPMENT	32
ARTICLE 20	INDUSTRIAL ACCIDENTS AND ILLNESS	
ARTICLE 21	HEALTH INSURANCE	
ARTICLE 22	LIFE INSURANCE	
ARTICLE 23	RETIREMENT	
ARTICLE 24	DEFERRED COMPENSATION	
ARTICLE 25	SAFETY AND HEALTH	37
ARTICLE 26	SICK LEAVE	38
ARTICLE 27	FAMILY MEDICAL AND PARENTAL LEAVE	
ARTICLE 28	LONG-TERM DISABILITY	
ARTICLE 29	COMPASSIONATE LEAVE	
ARTICLE 30	MILITARY LEAVE	
ARTICLE 31	WITNESS OR JURY DUTY	
ARTICLE 32	LEAVE WITHOUT PAY	
ARTICLE 33	PERSONNEL RECORDS	
ARTICLE 34	DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE	
ARTICLE 35	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 36	HEALTHY WORKPLACE	
ARTICLE 37	ELECTRONIC RECOGNITION SYSTEMS	49
ARTICLE 38	CAREER DEVELOPMENT ASSISTANCE PROGRAM	
ARTICLE 39	EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM	
ARTICLE 40	SAVINGS CLAUSE	
ARTICLE 41	TERMINATION	
	SALARY SCHEDULE (HOURLY RATES)	
APPENDIX B	UNIT CLARIFICATIONRECREATION ACTIVITY EMPLOYEES	٥/ مر
APPENDIX C	RECREATION ACTIVITY EMPLOYEES	oΊ

APPENDIX D USE OF ALCOHOL AND DRUGS	66
APPENDIX E COMMERCIAL DRIVER'S LICENSE/FEDERAL TRANSIT ADMINISTRATION	
RANDOM DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING PROCEDURES	72
APPENDIX F JOB FAMILIES	74
APPENDIX G CITY OF EUGENE COMPLAINT PROCEDURE	77
APPENDIX H HEALTH PLAN CHANGES	79
MOU (1) CUSTODIAL SERVICES AT THE LIBRARY 5/16/11	80
MOU (2) LOGISTICS SUCCESSOR PROGRAM 11/5/13	
MOU (3) FIRE BILLING SPECIALIST 12/8/14	
INDEX	

AGREEMENT AND PURPOSE

THE PARTIES to this Agreement are the City of Eugene and the American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees (AFSCME), Local 1724, hereinafter referred to as the "City" and the "Union" respectively. The purpose of this document is to establish full and complete agreement between the parties relating to wages, hours, and other terms and conditions of employment.

WORKING RELATIONS

The parties have discussed strategies to improve employee relations, organizational productivity, job flexibility, and employee involvement in organization decision-making. Both parties have agreed to consider the following principles as part of the framework for their working relationship:

- Flexibility in job roles and assignments which respects a secure bargaining unit status for AFSCME and respects individual roles and interests of exempt employees.
- Supportive attitudes that represent cooperation and mutual respect for the bargaining unit role in the City organization and for the management role in the City organization. This should result in mutual problem-solving and reduced reliance on third-party intervention. It should also result in the parties citing policies and contracts to employees as a mutually accepted framework rather than to blame one of the parties or the policy or contract for why we make certain decisions. The parties agree to process disagreements respectfully and consistently with the notion of partnership.
- Openness to exploring alternative pay structures and to discussing what the appropriate pay and benefit distinctions between exempt and AFSCME-represented positions should be.
- An effective, mutually defined approach to employee involvement in organizational decisions. The agreement on employee involvement should define the City-Union business partnership, key responsibilities in communications, and understanding of various City business processes, financing, and service concerns. It should also result in a more productive work process for employees who provide municipal services.

Article 1 RECOGNITION

1.1 The City recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees except those represented by International Association of Fire Fighters (IAFF), Eugene Police Employees Association (EPEA), or International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees (IATSE); those employees who are supervisory or confidential as defined in ORS 243; and those employees who are temporary or exempt managerial. Disputes concerning managerial exempt status or whether City employees are appropriately considered temporary shall be resolved under the process as described in Unit Clarification, Appendix B.9 Enforcement. Any other disputes over unit status will be submitted to the Employment Relations Board (ERB).

- 1.2 The definitions to be applied in deciding whether a position should be included in the AFSCME unit or whether it should remain non-represented are attached to this Agreement as Appendix B, Unit Clarification.
- 1.3 Probationary employees have no access to the grievance procedure for issues involving discipline, discharge, or seniority.

Article 2 EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

- 2.1 Employees shall have the right to self-organization, to form, join, or assist labor organizations, and to bargain collectively through representatives of their own choosing with respect to wages, hours, and other terms and conditions of employment.
- 2.2 This Agreement shall apply equally to all members of the bargaining unit regardless of color, gender, age, disability status, marital status, sexual orientation, race, national origin, or political affiliation. Disputes arising under this provision for which there is legal remedy may be processed through the grievance procedure but are not arbitrable. Disputes arising under this provision for which no legal redress exists are arbitrable. The Union and the City shall equally share the responsibility for upholding this provision of the Agreement.

Article 3 UNION SECURITY AND CHECK-OFF

- 3.1 The City and the Union agree to a "fair-share" agreement for all employees in the bargaining unit who have not joined the Union within thirty-one (31) days of employment. The Union agrees to hold the City harmless against claims resulting from this fair-share agreement.
- Inasmuch as it is required that the Union represent every employee within the bargaining unit, making each employee a recipient of the Union's services, it is mutually agreed and recognized by the parties that each employee shall proportionately and fairly share in the cost of the collective bargaining process. The cost per employee is fixed proportionately at the amount of dues uniformly required of each member of the Union. This amount shall be deducted each pay period from each Union member and each non-Union member's compensation and remitted each pay period in the aggregate, as directed by the treasurer of the Union.
- The Union treasurer will certify to the City the amount to be deducted as the pay period dues approved by the members of the Union.
- 3.4 A like amount in lieu of dues will be automatically deducted from all employees in the bargaining unit who have not signed an authorization form requesting Union membership dues deduction.
- 3.5 The City will discontinue dues deductions when an employee leaves the bargaining unit, due to either a position change or termination. An employee terminating prior to the end of a pay period will not be subject to dues or a like amount in lieu of dues deduction for that pay period.

- 3.6 Employees who are members of the Union on the date of ratification of this Agreement, or who become members subsequently, shall maintain such membership during the term of this Agreement. However, employees may terminate such membership by notice in writing to the Union President. Employees exercising this right shall be subject to fair-share payments through payroll deductions.
- 3.7 If an individual employee has an objection based on bona fide religious tenets or teachings of a church or religious body of which she or he is a member, she or he must inform the City and the Union of her or his objection. The employee will meet with the representatives of the Union and establish a mutually satisfactory arrangement for distribution of the contribution of an amount of money equivalent to regular Union membership dues to a non-religious charity.
- 3.8 The City will not be held liable for check-off errors but will make proper adjustments with the Union for errors as soon as is practicable. In no case shall such an adjustment extend beyond the following pay period. In order for both parties to have adequate information on dues check-off, an updated list of eligible members of the bargaining unit will be delivered to the Union, along with a list of all members paying dues in the previous pay period, a list of bargaining unit members on leave without pay, a list of new hires, and a list of terminating employees.

Article 4 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

4.1 The City shall retain the exclusive right to exercise the customary functions of management, including but not limited to, the right to direct the activities of the department; the right to determine the levels of service and methods of operation, including subcontracting and the introducing of new equipment; the right to hire, layoff, transfer, and promote; the right to discipline or discharge for just cause; the right to determine work schedules and assign work; and, any other such rights not specifically referred to in this Agreement. The City shall not exercise its rights set forth above for the purpose of avoiding the terms of this Agreement. Management rights, except where abridged by specific provisions of this Agreement, are not subject to the grievance procedure.

4.2 CONTRACTING OUT OR SUBCONTRACTING WORK

- a. Should the City consider contracting out or subcontracting work which will directly result in the layoff of employees or the reduction or elimination of a position covered by this Agreement, the City shall notify the Union in writing and provide information necessary to evaluate the proposal using the Competitive Service Delivery Assessment Tool or an equivalent. If the Union has properly notified the City of its intent to bargain, the City agrees not to implement such decision until forty-five (45) days from such notice or to layoff any employee until one hundred (100) days have elapsed from the City's notice. Good faith bargaining is deemed to be completed when the parties reach agreement, or twenty (20) days after receipt of the fact finder's report. In either case, the parties intend that such procedures be completed within a one hundred twenty (120) day period after the Union's notice of intent to bargain, and agree to make every effort to do so by following the schedule outlined below as closely as possible.
- b. The City will provide notification of all positions potentially being eliminated in the bargaining unit when existing bargaining unit work is being considered for

contracting out. The Union will have opportunity to present alternatives to the City at a point prior to the decision to contract out.

c. TIME PERIOD: This section does not apply in cases of emergency.

TIME PERIOD BARGAINING STAGE
Up to 30 days Bargaining

Up to 30 days Bargaining
Up to 30 days Mediation

Within 30 days Fact Finding Hearing Within 10 days Fact Finder's Report 20 days Waiting Period

- 4.3 The parties agree to meet and discuss any concerns regarding the positions covered by this Agreement if requested by either party.
- 4.4 City exempt employees shall not on a regular basis perform work regularly performed by employees in the bargaining unit which would result in the loss or reduction of a bargaining unit position.

Article 5 SERVICE DELIVERY AND EMPLOYEE INVOLVEMENT

5.1 The delivery of municipal services to the community in the most efficient and effective manner is of paramount importance to both the City and the Union. Optimizing service delivery to the community is recognized to be a mutual desire of both parties within their respective roles and responsibilities. The parties may agree to meet at mutually convenient times to discuss means of improving service effectiveness.

5.2 JOINT LABOR MANAGEMENT RELATIONS COMMITTEE

- a. Purpose: We agree to work together to create and sustain an environment that fosters a committed, passionate, and responsive workforce by using the following principles:
 - Use a collaborative process;
 - Create a foundation of trust based on honesty; and
 - Understand and be guided by our common mission.
- b. We are open to redesigning our contractual processes for mutual effectiveness in order to develop a participatory workforce that is directly responsible for quality public service.
- c. To this end each party will appoint three (3) representatives to effectuate the possibilities. Additional representatives may be added by mutual agreement.

5.3 COMPETITIVE SERVICE DELIVERY

a. Whenever the City, a department, or a division forms an internal group to address service improvement, this group should include at least one (1) represented employee. The represented employee should be a core service employee from the functional area responsible for the affected service. For purposes of this Article, service improvement is defined as optimizing the efficiency and effectiveness of service delivery. These groups do not include ongoing operational committees, such as the Fleet Board or the Facilities Board. Service improvement

activities include but are not limited to continuous process improvement, systems redesign, and systems analysis.

- b. It is expected that the represented employees involved in service improvement groups will inform the Union of the process. The City will notify the Union if a service improvement group will address broad organizational issues or affect multiple work sections and the Union may request representation in the group.
- c. The City encourages employee input and involvement in efforts to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of work processes and programs. Informal verbal suggestions may be made by any employee to her or his supervisor, an appropriate manager, or the JLMRC. A specific written suggestion should receive a written response within fifteen (15) working days. Timely supervisory feedback to suggestions is necessary to support employee input.
- d. The Union and the City agree that employee involvement activities will not be used to address employee grievances, to alter the provisions of this Agreement, or to resolve any matter about which the City and the Union are legally obligated to collectively bargain, unless both parties specifically and mutually agree to do so.
- e. The parties mutually developed a Competitive Service Delivery Assessment Tool that is available to enhance the quality of service delivery.

Article 6 NO STRIKE--NO LOCK OUT

- 6.1 The Union agrees that, during the term of this Agreement, neither the Union nor any bargaining unit employee shall take part in, call, sanction, foster, or support any strike, work stoppage, picketing, boycott, slowdown or any other interruption of, or interference with, the City's operations or services. The City will not lock out employees during the term of this Agreement, provided that the City shall have no obligation to provide work during a labor dispute if the number of employees reporting for work is insufficient in the City's judgment to warrant continuation of part or all of its operations.
- Should a strike, slowdown, picketing, boycott, or other interruption of work occur, the City shall notify the Union in writing of the existence of such activity and request advice from the Union as to whether the activity has been authorized. The Union shall respond to the City's request in writing immediately after receipt of such notice.
- 6.3 Upon receiving notice of a strike, slowdown, picketing, boycott, or other interruption of work which it has not authorized, the Union will take all reasonable steps to terminate such activity and induce the employees concerned to return to work. If the Union takes such action, it shall not be held liable by the City for the unauthorized activity of the employees involved.
- In the event employees participate in a strike, slowdown, picketing, boycott, or other interruption of work in violation of this Article, the participating employees shall be subject to disciplinary action which may include discharge without recourse to the grievance procedure except to determine whether the act in question constitutes a violation of this Article.

- Actions for monetary damages arising from alleged violations of this Article shall be enforceable in accordance with the decision reached in circuit court and shall not be subject to any grievance and/or arbitration provision set forth in this Agreement.
- 6.6 Employees covered by this Agreement are not required to perform the duties of employees of another public agency while that agency is engaged in a strike recognized by the Union, unless there is an emergency where the City deems a threat to public health and safety exists.

Article 7 UNION REPRESENTATION

- 7.1 Designated Union representatives shall be allowed reasonable time off without loss of pay during their normal working hours for the purpose of meeting with the City for negotiations, grievances, JLMRC, investigatory interviews, Benefits Study Group, and other similar purposes. In addition to the time spent meeting with City management, representatives may be allowed reasonable time off without loss of pay, generally no more than thirty (30) minutes, during normal working hours immediately prior to a grievance hearing or investigatory interview, if required to prepare for the meeting with the involved employee. No overtime will be incurred as a result of the time spent for these purposes.
- 7.2 The City will allow three hundred twenty five (325) hours per fiscal year for designated Union representatives to perform representational activities related to Union business such as grievance preparation, preparation for discipline matters, and Union Executive Board and steward meetings and representational training, so long as their absences do not hamper the normal operations of the department. If the maximum allowable hours are reached within a fiscal year, the City agrees to meet with the Union and discuss additional hours being granted.
- 7.3 Full-time Union representatives who attend scheduled bargaining sessions outside their regularly scheduled hours will be allowed to flex-time, on an hour-for-hour basis, for any part of the formal session that occurs before or after their shift hours, unless there is an operational requirement that precludes allowing the time off. No overtime will be incurred by the City as a result of time spent at the table or flexed as a result of bargaining time. Flex-time will be given only for those bargaining sessions that occur on a regularly scheduled work day for the employee. The City may allow part-time Union representatives to flex their schedule, upon request.
- 7.4 Designated union representatives shall meet with their supervisors and develop a work schedule that will indicate the time during the work day or week the union representative will conduct representational activities. It is understood that urgent matters may arise that necessitate changes to the work schedule.
- 7.5 Reasonable notice shall be given to the appropriate supervisor of the representative's time away from her or his duty assignment. Where the time cannot be granted due to operational necessity, reasonable alternatives shall be provided. Any time taken under Article 7.1 or 7.2 must be reflected on the time sheet with the appropriate designated Union activity code. Activities under section 7.1 (meetings with management) are coded as 621020. Activities under section 7.2 (Union business) are coded as 621030.

- 7.6 Union representatives who are entering a City work site to meet with a union employee, during the employee's working hours, for representational purposes shall notify the appropriate supervisor prior to doing so.
- 7.7 Employees involved in a grievance or a discipline will be allowed reasonable time during work of up to one (1) hour to meet with their Union representative if the employee or Union representative has obtained prior approval from the employee's supervisor. Where the time cannot be granted, the supervisor will provide another reasonable alternate time if operations permit.
- 7.8 The Union will be allowed use of reasonable space on designated City bulletin boards located in conspicuous places available to employees to post information regarding Union business.
- 7.9 Employees requesting leave for reason of paid or unpaid Union appointments, or to attend Union functions other than those listed above, are eligible for consideration for leave without pay. When such time off is used, normally notice of no less than five (5) days will be given. Nothing in this Article is intended to prevent approval of time off with less than five (5) days notice if no conflict with departmental operations exists. Designated Union employees who take leave without pay for Union business for fifteen (15) calendar days or less will receive leave accruals at their current rate for all hours on leave.
- 7.10 Union representatives may request an extended leave of absence without pay for up to twelve (12) months to participate in Union activities. The City will not unreasonably deny the requests. No more than one (1) representative from a work section or two (2) representatives from the entire unit will be granted leave at the same time. Upon return the employee shall assume the same position he/she held previous to the leave with no loss of seniority.
- 7.11 The Union will provide the City with a list of officers, stewards, and authorized Union representative s whenever changes are made to the current list or upon request.
- 7.12 Designated Union representatives may use the City's telephones, electronic mail, and fax machines without cost when it is the most expedient and efficient manner in which to communicate on immediate issues between themselves about representational matters and with parties involved in grievances and disciplines. Union representatives may also use City copiers under the same circumstances as mentioned above. However, they must pay the designated charge and use a City copier which has been specifically designated for personal copies. Additionally, the Union may use the City's e-mail as designated below, provided they maintain appropriate e-mail distributions lists to do so.
 - a. The Union may use the City's e-mail system for the following purposes, if the communications are done in a respectful and factual manner:
 - 1) To communicate with management;
 - To establish meetings with management and bargaining unit members of mutual interest regarding matters of labor relations or related topics;

- To inform bargaining unit members involved of the status or outcome of grievances;
- 4) To inform all bargaining unit members of elections, contract ratification votes, or union meetings; and,
- 5) To inform bargaining unit members of matters of interest regarding the good and welfare of bargaining unit members, as long as it does not violate legal requirements for confidentiality or compromise an individual's rights of privacy. The Union must obtain prior approval from the Human Resources Director or the Human Resources Manager before sending e-mails of this type.
- b. The Union will comply with all of the City's policies on use of work time and City equipment, when utilizing the equipment as allowed in this provision.
- c. The Union recognizes that the City's e-mail system is the exclusive property of the City, and that any communications or files generated or distributed by the Union on that system may be accessed by the City according to the City's general policies.
- d. The Union will not use e-mail to provide political information, solicit support for political causes, raise funds for political purposes, sell, purchase, or trade private items or property, or raise funds for any purpose.

Article 8 OUTSIDE EMPLOYMENT

- 8.1 Employees employed other than with the City must, as soon as reasonably practicable, advise the City of such employment on forms provided by the City for that purpose. For purposes of this Article, employment includes all paid employment, ongoing self-employment, volunteer firefighter, and reserve law enforcement officer. The completed form is to be turned in to the immediate supervisor. Such employment must:
 - a. In no way detract from the efficiency of the employee in City duties
 - b. In no way be incompatible with or a discredit to City employment
 - For full-time employees only, not take preference over extra duty required by City employment
 - d. Not create a conflict of interest with the employee's City employment.
- 8.2 It is also understood that:
 - a. Workers' compensation benefits through the City will not be received for illnesses or injuries resulting from outside employment;
 - Under no circumstances may City equipment or resources be used in outside employment; and.

- c. An employee cannot be a contractor or a sub-contractor on City projects, unless an exception is granted by the City.
- 8.3 The City may, with reasonable grounds, revoke permission to hold outside employment at any time.

Article 9 SENIORITY

9.1 DEFINITION

Seniority means a regular employee's length of continuous service with the City in the bargaining unit since her or his last date of hire. If two (2) or more employees start on the same date, their order of seniority shall be determined by lot. Once determined by lot, the employees' relative seniority shall be fixed.

9.2 LOSS OF SENIORITY

- a. An employee shall lose all seniority credit in the event of voluntary or involuntary termination. If an employee is on leave without pay for thirty (30) calendar days or more, her or his hire and seniority dates will be adjusted to reflect the deduction of the time of leave without pay.
- b. No employee shall lose already accrued seniority because of on- or off-the-job injury or illness and, upon returning to work for the City, shall have seniority credit for previous service in the bargaining unit restored. Any bargaining unit employee who is off work due to a valid workers' compensation claim, qualifying Family Medical Leave, Union leave, military leave, or other statutory protected leave shall continue to accrue seniority so long as the employee is still on an approved leave of absence without pay from the City. The provisions of this section shall be retroactive for all current employees.
- c. Employees who leave the bargaining unit for another position with the City shall have seniority credit for previous service in this bargaining unit restored upon returning to work in the bargaining unit. Employees are prohibited from bumping back into the bargaining unit but may return to a vacant position.
- d. Former employees who are rehired by the City within sixty (60) days of terminating employment will have their bargaining unit seniority date reinstated. They will not receive seniority credit for the time they have been gone from the City.

9.3 SENIORITY LIST

A seniority list of the bargaining unit, sorted by classification, shall be posted in conspicuous places available to employees. The revised seniority lists will be prepared on July 1 of each year and updated on January 1 of each year. The Union will be provided with a quarterly updated seniority list.

9.4 SENIORITY PREFERENCE

a. In instances where employees are being given a preference by the City in work assignments and where employees' skills in the required areas and individual performance records are equal, employee career development plans and seniority will be considered in making assignments.

- b. Preference in vacation scheduling, extra days off, shift selection, or other choices given by a department to the members of the bargaining unit shall be by seniority unless there is a valid business necessity for doing otherwise. The Union will be notified if an exception to seniority is being made or if there is a change proposed in a current established, written procedure that defines shift bidding within a work unit or section.
- c. In an instance where the City determines that two (2) or more employees are equal in performance, fitness, and job skills relative to a bargaining unit position, the City agrees to recognize and consider established career plans and seniority as factors in determining promotion or permanent transfer from one position to another. A bargaining unit employee applying for promotion or permanent transfer to another classification, who is not granted an interview for that position, will be given an explanation regarding why no interview was granted.

Article 10 PROBATIONARY PERIOD

- An employee who has not completed twelve (12) months of continuous employment shall not be considered to have seniority, shall not be considered a regular employee and shall have no recourse if terminated. Extensions may be granted to the probationary period if an employee has been absent from work for more than a total of eight (8) weeks during their probationary period, to allow for additional training, or to give the employee additional time to address identified performance issues. The employee's probation may be extended for a period of time commensurate with the amount of time the employee was absent from work or a reasonable amount of time to provide training and address performance issues (typically no more than 3 months). If the City chooses to extend the probation, the employee and the Union must receive written notice prior to the end of the probationary period.
- The City and Union agree that timely, meaningful feedback supports the development of a skilled staff who are well-matched to their positions. Given this, an employee on probation shall receive a written performance appraisal at six (6) months and twelve (12) months. In addition, the employee should receive informal feedback, at a minimum, at three (3) and nine (9) months, with written documentation to the employee that this has occurred. If an employee does not receive the six (6) month written performance appraisal by the end of the 7th month of employment, the employee will not be dismissed without just cause. If said employee is dismissed during their probationary period, the termination would not be subject to the grievance process.
- 10.3 Employees who promote or transfer to another classification shall serve a probationary period equal to that which a new employee would serve. If the City determines that a promoted or transferred employee fails to meet the requirements for the new position at any time during their probation, the employee shall return to the previously held classification or position provided she or he is qualified and has greater service in the classification than the employee they would displace. A promoted or transferred employee shall have access to the grievance procedure for all grievable issues except for issues involving the City's determination that the employee fails to meet the requirements of the new position.

Article 11 WORK FORCE REDUCTIONS

11.1 WORK FORCE REDUCTIONS

- a. The City is committed to making every reasonable effort to avoid laying off employees.
- b. A layoff is defined as any one of the following:
 - 1) A separation of a non-probationary regular employee from the City due to the elimination of a position.
 - A reduction of the regularly established hours for a position from full-time to parttime by the City.
 - A reduction of the regularly established hours for a part-time position, if the reduction in hours would entail a change in the employee's health insurance tier (as defined in 21.3).

For the purposes of this article, "regularly established hours" refers to the hours as established in the most recent offer letter for an employee. Generally, temporary and initial hire probationary employees who are doing the same or lower level work within the job family, within a department, will be terminated prior to the layoff of regular non-probationary employees unless there is an operational need that dictates otherwise. The City will notify the Union if it is proposing an exception be made to this guideline.

- c. The City recognizes the need for prompt notification and will provide a minimum of 30 days notice to the Union regarding potential work force reductions and the advantage of discussions with the Union to solicit their suggestions and alternatives to layoff or other service reductions in time for them to be given due consideration. Unless there are extenuating circumstances, the City will give at least one (1) week notice to the Union prior to giving layoff notices to any bargaining unit members.
- d. Nothing in this Article is intended to restrict the prerogative of the City to determine the financial necessity of service reductions, the form of the reductions, the elimination of positions, or the location or duration of layoffs.

11.2 TRANSITION PERIOD

- a. The City will make every reasonable effort to predict the need for workforce reductions and layoffs sufficiently in advance of the effective date to allow for transition planning, voluntary movement, placement assistance, hiring freezes, and other similar strategies which may minimize the number of layoffs. The appropriate time frame needed will be determined by the number of layoffs anticipated and the predictability and complexity of the situation precipitating the layoffs. The transition period will not exceed six (6) calendar months.
- b. Whenever the City is anticipating layoffs of AFSCME employees, the transition assistance plan which has been developed to provide resources to employees who may be affected by the workforce reductions will be reviewed and revised by the City with the participation of the Union.
- c. As soon as specific positions have been identified for layoff, vacant bargaining unit positions will be filled first through voluntary transfer and demotion processes. It is understood that only the least senior employee(s) in the classification in the work section of the position will be affected first. If eight (8) or more employees are in bargaining unit positions which are being eliminated, all vacancies will be first posted for only AFSCME

employees who qualify for transfer or voluntary demotion. If less than eight (8) employees are in positions being eliminated, the background of the employees in the positions identified for layoff will be reviewed, and, if they meet the qualifications for the position and are eligible, they will be referred for transfer or voluntary demotion. If all else is equal, seniority will be the deciding factor in placement under this provision.

- d. When eight (8) or more employees are in positions which are being eliminated within the bargaining unit and a bargaining unit vacancy has not been filled by a voluntary transfer or demotion, the position will be posted internally and opened to all current, regular City employees prior to an external recruitment. Exceptions may be made to the requirement to post a position internally if the vacancy is in a classification that has unique qualifications, such as a certification or education, which is not likely to be found internally. The Union will be notified prior to any bargaining unit vacancy being posted externally during this period.
- e. Because it is difficult to predict the exact circumstances of different workforce reductions, Article 11.2.c. and d. above, specifically the number of employees that determine when positions will be posted, may be modified by mutual agreement of the City and the Union.
- f. If an employee accepts a voluntary demotion during this period, she or he will retain her or his current salary unless it is above the pay range for the classification. In that case, the employee's salary will be red-circled, or frozen, for twelve (12) months from the date of the job change. At the conclusion of the twelve (12) months, the employee's salary will be reduced to the highest step of the range.
- g. Employees who accept a voluntary transfer or demotion in accordance with these provisions will not serve a new probationary period.
- h. In filling vacant positions, the City and the Union acknowledge that employees who must be accommodated based on legal requirements, such as Workers' Compensation or the Americans with Disabilities Act, or who have a right to the position due to a claim settlement, court order or the recall provisions of this Agreement will have priority over employees voluntarily moving during a layoff period.

11.3 DISPLACEMENT

Displacement is the lateral movement of an employee to another position in the same classification or at the same salary range within a job family. When the incumbent of the job that is being eliminated is not the least senior employee in the classification, the more senior incumbent employee will displace the least senior employee. If there are multiple classifications at the same pay range within the job family, displacement may occur across classifications. The procedures outlined for bumping in Section 11.4.c and 11.4.d will also be followed for displacement.

11.4 BUMPING

- a. In the event of a layoff, employees to be laid off from a job classification may elect, within seven (7) days of written notice, to bump into a lower classification within the job family for the classification so long as the employee:
 - meets the minimum qualifications for the position and passes any specific qualifying criteria required for the position, such as a background check;
 - 2) possesses any special skills which have been previously identified; and
 - 3) is bumping someone less senior.
- b. A listing of job families to be used for purposes of this Article is attached in Appendix F.
- c. Employees eligible to bump may forego that option and elect to be laid off.
- d. When the bumping options include more than one classification at the same pay range, the employee may bump to the position held by the least senior employee in all of these classifications.
- e. When an employee is bumping a less senior employee in accordance with this provision, she or he will not be required to accept a position of a different full-time- equivalency (FTE) status (e.g. full-time or part-time) if there is one available of the same status which is currently held by a less senior employee in the class. Employees may also choose to bump into a lower classification in the job family rather than change status.
- f. If multiple positions are eliminated within a classification (or multiple classifications if they are within the job family and at the same pay range), the bumping will be administered in seniority order with the most senior employee whose position is eliminated bumping the least senior employee in the class and the second most senior employee whose position is being eliminated bumping the second least senior employee in the class, etc. The only exception to this is situations where the FTE status of the employees is different, as described above in Article 11.4.e.
- g. If more than one employee is subject to layoff at the same time, the seven (7) day election period for exercising bumping rights will occur simultaneously for all employees affected by potential layoffs.
- h. In the event an employee is placed in a lower classification in lieu of layoff, she or he will retain her or his current salary unless it is above the pay range for the classification. In that case, the employee will be placed on the highest step of the range.
- i. There shall be no probationary period for employees who bump into a position in a different classification in lieu of layoff.

11.5 SPECIAL SKILLS

Special skills for the purposes of this Article are defined as advanced skills, training, or knowledge which is not readily attainable by, or available to, other employees in the same classification and which cannot generally be obtained within a reasonable period of time. The reasonable period of time must be no less than three (3) months. A request to designate special skills within a classification must be submitted to Human Resources in writing. If AFSCME contract [13]

approved, Human Resources will notify the Union in writing at least six (6) months in advance of any notice of potential layoff and explain the basis for the special skill designation.

11.6 LAYOFF

- a. Layoffs shall be done by classification (or classifications if there are multiple classifications at the same pay range within a job family) on the basis of the inverse order of seniority, unless there is a special skill that justifies doing otherwise.
- b. Except in the event of emergency, no fewer than thirty (30) days notice will be given to employees who are identified for layoff.

11.7 SEVERANCE

Employees who have completed sixty (60) months of continuous service and who are laid off will receive one (1) week of severance pay at their current rate of pay for each full year of continuous service to the City. However, those employees who volunteer for layoff will be limited to no more than eight (8) weeks of severance pay. Severance pay will be given in addition to any other pay to which the employee is entitled. If an employee is recalled to the City within a time period from the date of layoff that is fewer weeks than the weeks of compensation received for severance pay, she or he must reimburse the City for a pro-rated portion of the severance pay, based on the length of time she or he has been away from City employment and the number of weeks of severance pay she or he received. A written notice of this requirement will be provided to the employee at the time of separation.

11.8 RECALL

- a. Employees who have been laid off have the right to be recalled to their previously held classification for a period of twenty-four (24) months. Employees' seniority will be protected for this period of time and if they are recalled, their original seniority date will be restored.
- b. Employees who have demoted, bumped, or moved to a position with a different status as a result of a workforce reduction, or who have been recalled to a different classification or status than the one held prior to layoff, will have the right to be recalled to their previously held classification and/or status for a period of five (5) years from the original placement or layoff date, unless the employee has subsequently retired.
- c. Part-time employees whose hours were reduced as a result of a workforce reduction will have the right to be recalled to a position in their classification at their previous hours for a period of five (5) years.
- d. Employees will be recalled in seniority order, without regard to the reason they have been given recall rights.
- e. The employees eligible for recall to a specific classification will be sent notice in seniority order, by certified mail, to their last known address. To qualify for recall, an employee who receives notice must contact the City's Human Resources' office within seven (7) calendar days. Any employee who does not respond or turns down the offer will forfeit recall rights.
- f. If there are no employees eligible for recall to the classification to be filled, any employees on the recall list who qualify for a voluntary demotion or transfer into the position will be offered the recall opportunity. Notice will be sent to all eligible employees

- as specified above. The most senior employee who expresses interest in the position within the seven (7) calendar day period will be recalled.
- g. Full-time employees who accept part-time employment in lieu of layoff shall retain recall rights to full-time employment. Part-time employees who accept full-time employment in lieu of layoff shall retain recall rights to part-time employment.
- h. If employees are recalled to, or decline recall to, a different classification or a position with a different status (part-time or full-time) than they had prior to layoff, they will remain on the recall list for the classification or status held prior to layoff only.
- i. Employees who are recalled to a classification other than one previously held, or within the job family for that classification, will serve a new probationary period. Employees who are laid off prior to the completion of their probation and are recalled to the same classification must complete their probation.
- j. All employees on the recall list are responsible for notifying the City's Human Resources' office if they have a change in address or phone number. Updated application information should also be sent to the Human Resources' office.
- Any employee who has been laid off and subsequently recalled will have her or his sick leave bank restored.
- Any disputes arising out of the bumping, layoff, or recall procedures may be submitted to an expedited grievance process at step 3 of the grievance procedure.

11.10 NEW EQUIPMENT

If the City anticipates a reduction in force due to the introduction of new equipment, the City will consult with the Union regarding reasonable methods to place affected employees in positions for which they are qualified before implementing the layoff procedure.

Article 12 POSTING OF JOBS

- 12.1 The City shall regularly post all vacancies it intends to fill through a competitive process. Vacancies shall be posted for internal candidates for a minimum of one week before going to an external process. Should the City determine not to fill a vacancy in the bargaining unit through the competitive process, notice of how the position will be filled shall be provided to the Union. Postings shall be distributed electronically to all bargaining unit members or posted on bulletin boards located in conspicuous places available to employees in areas where employees do not have easy access to e-mail. Positions shall be posted for a period of at least five (5) consecutive work days. The City shall notify the Union of the supervisor of a posted position upon request.
- 12.2 If a promotional position has been posted externally and the posting will be relied on to fill an additional position in another division, not identified on the original posting, the new position will be posted internally for a minimum of one week and any additional internal applicants will be considered along with applications already received.

- 12.3 Employees have the right, upon inquiring, to be informed of the specific criteria that will be used for selection, including the areas of knowledge and the skills that will be tested. Employees who are unsuccessful shall also have the right, upon request, to feedback on their performance in the selection process.
- 12.4 Complaints arising under this Article concerning selection are not grievable under Article 34 of this Agreement.

Article 13 EXISTING BENEFITS/WORK RULES

- Nothing in this Agreement is intended to nullify existing wage or other economic benefits to employees under current policies, practices, and work rules, unless specifically included in this Agreement. To the extent that any proposed changes in work rules or working conditions consist of or affect mandatory subjects of bargaining, the City agrees to collectively bargain the mandatory negotiable aspects of the change(s).
- Nothing in this Agreement is intended to restrict the right of the City to adopt, change, or modify reasonable work rules or procedures necessary for the safe, orderly, and efficient operation of City services. The City agrees to provide a copy of new or revised work rules to the Union and employees covered. For changes on permissive subjects of bargaining, the City and the Union acknowledge the mutual objective of involving employees voluntarily in those decisions that affect their work environment. The City agrees to consider reasonable alternatives to new or existing work rules and policies proposed by the Union and/or affected employees, and, when feasible, to attempt to reach consensus through facilitated group process. The City and the Union agree that the JLMRC is the appropriate forum to provide Union input and recommendations on changing existing or developing new work rules and policies affecting a significant portion of the bargaining unit.

Article 14 ACTING-IN-CAPACITY

14.1 ACTING IN CAPACITY PAY

- a. Any employee designated to act-in-capacity (AIC) in a higher position than her or his regular classification for eight (8) hours or more in a pay period, shall receive a five percent (5%) increase in pay for all hours worked in that capacity, except for the AIC assignments specified in 14.8 below. The five percent (5%) increase must be no less than the first step and no more than the top step of the classification in which they are working. Employees involved in a specified training program will not receive AIC pay (see 14.11 below).
- b. If an employee is not assuming the full duties of another classification but is doing duties that are a substantial change from his or her regular duties, such as assuming lead worker duties when no lead worker classification exists, the employee will be given the equivalent of a five (5%) increase.
- c. When an employee is designated to work an acting-in-capacity (AIC) assignment for more than one (1) full pay period, her or his base rate of pay will be adjusted and she or he will receive AIC pay for all paid hours during the duration of the assignment, unless the employee works extra hours or overtime unrelated to the AIC assignment.
- d. If an employee is designated to work in an AIC assignment for one pay period or less, she or he will receive AIC pay for all hours worked in the AIC capacity and any paid

leave during the assignment that is less than a day. Any leave hours of one full day or more will be paid at the employee's regular rate.

- e. If there is a circumstance that requires an employee to work AIC on a regular, recurring basis that does not meet the hours threshold listed above, the City agrees to discuss the situation with the Union and consider appropriate compensation for the additional duties assigned.
- An employee who is appointed to act in the capacity of a supervisor remains a member of the bargaining unit, but shall assume all the duties of (except discipline and discharge) and be subject to the working conditions of other supervisors of similar rank for the duration of the appointment.
- 14.3 All AIC assignments shall be made by a supervisor within the organizational structure where the work is to be performed. AIC assignments cannot be assumed voluntarily by an employee. Lead workers do not have the authority to make such assignments.
- When practical, AIC assignments should be made in writing in advance. Regardless of how the assignment is made, the supervisor should make clear to the employee the duties to be performed, the scope of authority given, and the overall expectations for the AIC assignment.
- Prior to making an AIC assignment, supervisor should consider other alternatives such as career development, job share, rotating the job among several employees, or involving other affected employees in the same work unit to determine if the work can be done without an AIC.
- Once a decision has been made to make an AIC assignment, supervisors shall have discretion when choosing an employee for an AIC assignment. Supervisors should take into consideration the unit's need for cross-training, each individual employee's job skills and interests, the opportunity for growth or reward, and seniority. For AIC assignments projected to last longer than three (3) months and for repeated AIC assignments, supervisors should attempt to fairly distribute AIC opportunities among all qualified, available employees in the work section unless there is a valid business reason for not doing so.
- 14.7 An AIC assignment can be made in a variety of circumstances including, but not limited to, when there is a position vacancy, when another employee is on leave, or when a special project arises requiring a higher level of skill.
- AIC pay shall also be paid for all time worked when an employee is assigned to operate a piece of equipment designated as the responsibility of a higher classification level or to do a task that requires a license or certification not required for her or his classification but specified at a higher classification level.
- 14.9 It is not necessary that the employee be assigned all the duties of a higher level job; however, the duties to be performed must represent a substantial change in the scope and level of responsibility over the employee's regular duties. Supervisors may confer with Human Resources if necessary in making this determination.
- 14.10 Long term AIC assignments will be reviewed at six (6) months by the supervisor. The Union may request a list of all long term AIC assignments. Assignments normally should not last longer than one (1) year.

- As stated in Article 14.1, employees in training situations are not eligible for AIC. This includes any type of cross-training designated by the supervisor or requested by the employee or any career development opportunity. Generally, training programs will be for a maximum of a one (1) year period. If they are going to be extended beyond one (1) year, the situation should be reviewed and notice of the extension should be given to the Union. Training assignments must be described in writing with a copy provided to the employee, stating the goals and the estimated completion time for the training assignment.
- 14.12 AIC assignments can only be made to employees who meet the minimum qualifications of the classification. If an employee is in a training situation and is not receiving AIC pay, the supervisor should clearly establish the standards which should be met for the trainee to advance to the fully qualified level. Once this level is reached and the employee is asked to continue to perform the new duties, AIC will be paid.

Article 15 SALARIES

15.1 SALARY ADJUSTMENTS

- a. Effective July 1, 2016, salaries for employees covered by this Agreement shall be in accordance with the schedule set forth in Appendix A-1, which reflects a one and a half percent (1.5%) increase over the previous year.
- b. Effective January 1, 2017, salaries shall be adjusted to reflect a one and a half percent (1.5%) increase.
- c. Effective July 1, 2017, salaries shall be adjusted to reflect a two percent (2%) increase.
- d. Effective July 1, 2018, salaries shall be adjusted to reflect a two percent (2%) increase.
- e. Effective July 1, 2019, salaries shall be adjusted to reflect a two percent (2%) increase.
- f. Effective July 1, 2016 the salaries of the Application Support Technician and Senior Application Support Technician classifications shall be adjusted upward by two salary grades, in addition to the adjustment listed in 15.1.a.

15.2 LEGISLATED COMPENSATION OR BENEFITS

During the life of this Agreement, if any new legislated compensation or benefits increase payroll costs to the City beyond those stipulated at the time of ratification, these costs shall be included as part of any salary increase scheduled under this Agreement at the time the salary increases are to become effective. "New legislated compensation or benefits" include, but are not limited to, pensions or other retirement benefits, workers' compensation or other disability programs, sick leave, holidays, or other paid leaves, uniform or clothing allowances, training, certification, or educational incentive compensation. The cost of safety-related legislated costs exclusive of workers' compensation or other disability programs shall be borne by the City.

15.3 NEW CLASSIFICATIONS

- a. Proper notice will be given when a classification not listed on the salary schedule is established if the City believes the classification is appropriately within the bargaining unit represented by the Union or if the classification is determined by applicable procedures outlined in Unit Clarification, Appendix B, to be appropriately added to the unit. The notice shall include the classification and proposed pay range. The Union shall be afforded an opportunity to meet and discuss the matter. The Union will be supplied, upon request, with appropriate classification specifications relating to the position in question.
- b. If the Union does not object to the City's pay proposal within the next fourteen (14) calendar days, the City's proposal will be implemented. If the Union does object to the City's pay proposal, then the matter may be submitted as a grievance at Step 3. Within ten (10) days of the Step 3 hearing, the parties shall meet to exchange and acknowledge single final offers of settlement of the grievances, designating the preferred salary ranges for the position in question. The decision of the arbitrator shall be limited to the selection of either final offer.

15.4 CLASSIFICATION SPECIFICATIONS

The City will provide the Union with copies of appropriate classification specifications if some question arises between the parties concerning the classification plan.

15.5 MERIT INCREASES

- a. Employees hired at, or promoted to, a bargaining unit position at step 1 of the salary range will be eligible for a one step merit increase six (6) months after the date of appointment, twelve (12) months after the date of appointment, and every year thereafter, up to the top of the range, provided they are performing at an acceptable level. Employees hired or promoted above step 1 will be eligible for an increase twelve (12) months after the date of appointment and every year thereafter, up to the top of the range, provided they are performing at an acceptable level. Merit increases will be effective the beginning of the pay period which is closest to the employee's merit anniversary date.
- b. Employees who are denied a merit increase must be notified in writing prior to the effective date of the increase. The notice must include an evaluation of the employee's performance, clarifying the areas of deficiency. In addition, the notice should indicate the expectations for improvement and a time frame for being re-considered for the merit. Employees who are denied a merit increase may grieve the denial in accordance with the grievance procedure, outlined in Article 34, only as a Management Rights violation which is alleged to be arbitrary, capricious, or unreasonable.

15.6 RECLASSIFICATION REQUESTS

- a. An employee may request a reclassification review if he/she or the Union believes there have been substantial changes in duties since the position was last reviewed. The employee must submit the completed Position Questionnaire directly to their supervisor. Appropriate forms and other information are available in the Classification Handbook.
- b. Human Resources will notify the employee, Union, and the supervisor when the reclassification request is received and outline the next steps of the process. The supervisor is responsible for updating the employee regarding the timeline. Human Resources may use a variety of resources in determining the proper classification,

including interviews, on-site visit, and internal equity reviews. Human Resources will complete an analysis and make a recommendation as to appropriate classification to the supervisor and the Union within sixty (60) days of receiving the request. The supervisor may discuss the review with the employee and the Union. The recommendation shall include the reasoning based on classification standards.

The Union will notify Human Resources of agreement or grieve the recommendation within fourteen (14) calendar days of decision notification. During the fourteen (14) days the Union may request clarification or submit additional information. This request must be in writing. The Union may file an appeal of the classification recommendation to step 3 of the grievance procedure outlined in 34.6 of the contract. If the grievance goes to arbitration, the parties will select the arbitrator from the ERB provided list.

15.7 RECLASSIFICATION

- a. Whenever the City determines that a reclassification of a bargaining unit position is necessary, the Union and the employee shall be notified prior to the implementation of the reclassification. If the reclassification is to a lower salary range, the Union and the employee shall be notified at least fourteen (14) days in advance and provided a copy of the proposed job description, salary range, and the proposed implementation date. The City shall meet with the Union, upon request, to discuss the proposed change. The discussions shall not abrogate the rights or procedures of the parties to this Agreement.
- b. <u>Reclassification Upward</u>: When an employee is reclassified to a classification with a higher salary range, the incumbent shall receive a one-step increase in the higher classification salary range effective the date the completed Position Questionnaire was received by the supervisor.
- c. <u>Reclassification Downward</u>: When an employee is reclassified to a classification with a lower salary range, the following shall occur:
 - 1) The incumbent employee may choose to exercise her or his displacement, bumping, and any associated rights, in accordance with Article 11.
 - If the employee chooses to stay in the position or is unable to move based on her or his seniority, and the employee's current salary is within the salary range of the new classification, the employee's salary shall remain the same. If the employee's current salary is greater than the salary range of the new classification, the employee's salary shall be red-circled, or frozen, at its current level for one (1) year. After one (1) year, the employee's salary shall be moved to step 6 of the range of the new classification.
 - Any employee who is demoted as a result of a reclassification will be granted recall rights, in accordance with Article 11.
 - Reclassification which results in a demotion will not affect the employee's merit date.
- d. If a salary range for an individual classification is negotiated for an increase based on issues other than job changes, the incumbent employees will receive a pay increase with no change in their merit review date. If a salary range is increased for any other reason or a position is reclassified to a higher salary range, the incumbents will receive AFSCME contract [20]

a pay increase in accordance with the contract and City policy and their merit dates will be reset.

15.8 BILINGUAL PAY

- a. Employees, who are in positions that require public contact and continual eliciting and explaining of information and are in a work location where there is a demonstrated recurring need for non-English language translation, including sign language, in providing services to the public, will be eligible to receive bilingual pay. The City shall pay an employee an additional five percent (5%) for a required intermediate or advanced level competency. Either level may include some written translation duties. The positions qualifying for bilingual pay will be designated by the City and may be changed at any time with notice to the Union.
- b. To qualify for bilingual pay, employees must have demonstrated fluency in the required language and must successfully pass a fluency examination administered by the City's Human Resources Division. The City retains the right to contract out bilingual services as deemed necessary. The fluency examination will be administered as needed for new employees or employees wishing to re-test. Employees who do not pass the examination may re-test only once per year. Employees interested in re-testing must contact Human Resources.
- Bilingual pay will be effective the beginning of the pay period which is closest to the date the test was successfully passed.

15.9 CERTIFICATION PAY

- a. Building Inspectors
 - To reach top step in the Structural/Mechanical Inspector range, an employee must hold A-level certifications in both Structural and Mechanical specialties. If an employee holds only one A-level Structural or Mechanical certification, they will only be eligible to earn up to step 4 of the pay range.
 - 2) Current employees, who wish to be involved in a career development program to move into the Residential Inspector classification must commit in writing their intent to participate in and complete the program. Employees who choose to make this commitment will receive the current certification pay of thirty dollars (\$30)/month for each residential certification held and forty dollars (\$40)/month for each A-level certification held outside of their specialty area. When an employee obtains all five residential certifications, he/she will be reclassed into the Residential Inspector classification.
 - 3) In addition to certification pay, employees participating in a City approved training program while employed by the City of Eugene will be given a one- time bonus for successfully obtaining certification as follows:
 - Electrical Certification \$500 bonus
 - Plumbing, Structural, or Mechanical certification \$300 bonus

- 4) Employees in the Residential Inspector classification who possess A-level certifications and are assigned related A-level inspections will receive certification pay in addition to their base pay as follows:
 - Electrical certification \$80/month
 - Plumbing certification \$80/month
 - Structural certification \$30/month
 Mechanical certification \$30/month
- b. Fleet Service Technicians
 - Four levels of certification pay is available to all employees in Fleet Service classifications, using one of four career path options outlined in the EVT Certification chart that is on file. Monthly certification pay by level will be as follows:
 - Level 1 \$50
 - Level 2 \$100
 - Level 3 \$150
 - Level 4 \$200
 - 2) To advance to higher classes, the employee must meet the minimum requirements of the higher classification and be performing satisfactorily in their current class. Employees who qualify must submit a written request to the City to advance outlining their qualifications. If approved, advancement will be effective at the beginning of the following pay period after the receipt of the request. Employees will receive a one-step increase upon advancement and their merit/review date will be reset.

15.10 MARKET REVIEW

In fiscal year 2017 (July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2017), the City will initiate a comprehensive market review based on mutually agreed upon (between the City and the Union) benchmark classifications. Comparable markets will be identified by the party conducting the review, with agreement from the City and the Union. Prior to implementation, the City and the Union will both be given adequate time to review and respond to the proposed results of the review. Previous agreements stipulated a response period of 30 days, but given the volume of reviews being completed, both City and Union agree that reasonable flexibility in timelines associated with the review will be needed, while also acknowledging a shared value in a timely resolution of the review.

The results of the review will be implemented in fiscal year 2018 and made retroactive to July 1, 2017. If the market review demonstrates that a classification is more than 5% but less than 10% below market, it will be adjusted one salary grade. If the market review demonstrates that a classification is more than 10% below market, the City will make every effort to implement pay adjustments in fiscal year 2018. However, based on overall budget impact, the City may implement the salary adjustments using a "least cost" method dependent on overall budget impact, wherein the classification will be adjusted by one salary grade salary grade effective July 1, 2017 and by any additional salary grade(s) effective July 1, 2018.

15.11 CLASSIFICATION STUDIES

- a. Classification studies may be initiated in various ways. The City will notify the Union of its intent to initiate a study, the Union may request a classification study, or parties may mutually agree to specific classifications to be reviewed during the life of the contract.
- b. The parties have mutually agreed on the necessary steps to conduct classification studies. These steps generally include: scoping and developing a timeline for the study, initiating AFSCME contract [22]

the study with joint employee meeting(s), and information gathering, including market comparisons from agreed upon jurisdictions. The timeline to complete a given study depends in part on the size and scope of the study to be conducted. At the beginning of each study, a timeline is mutually developed by the City and the Union and communicated to all affected workers. After the information is analyzed, the City will develop a proposal and submit it to the Union.

- c. The Union has thirty (30) days to respond to the City's proposal. The parties agree to work together to resolve issues and concerns raised by workers during the review of the City's proposal. Unresolved issues or differences shall be referred to mediation or through the grievance process.
- d. The City and the Union will work jointly to complete a classification study for the Wastewater Tech series. Results of this classification study, which may include a redesign, will then be included in the comprehensive market review (see 15.10). The City and AFSCME will work collaboratively to support a fair classification study with information from the Union's Research Coordinator.

Article 16 HOURS -- OVERTIME

16.1 DEFINITIONS

- a. Work Day: The work day is a period of twenty-four (24) consecutive hours beginning at the employee's regularly scheduled start time. Full-time work days are defined as the eight (8) to ten (10) hour period beginning at the employee's regularly scheduled start time.
- b. Work Week: The work week is defined as a fixed and regularly recurring period of one hundred sixty-eight (168) hours seven (7) consecutive twenty-four (24) hour periods. The work week for all bargaining unit employees will normally be from 12:01 a.m. Sunday to midnight Saturday. The alternate work week for the Wastewater Operations Section shall be maintained during this Agreement. The beginning and ending of the work week may be changed, provided that the change is intended to be permanent and is not designed to evade overtime compensation in accordance with state and federal laws. Once the beginning and ending time of an employee's work week is established, however, it remains fixed regardless of how many hours are worked within the week. Full-time employees work forty (40) hours per week.
- c. Work Schedules: Work schedules are the work days, days off, and hours of work identified in a work week for each individual employee. It is understood that any change in the assigned hours of work, days off, work days, or work shift constitutes a change in the work schedule, except for overtime and flexible time as defined below.
- d. <u>Part-Time Employees</u>: Part-time employees are those who are scheduled to work at least half the available hours, but less than all the available hours, in a pay period or at least twenty (20) hours, but less than forty (40) hours, per week.
 - Part-time employees will be designated in the payroll system with a specific number of regularly scheduled hours per work week. The number of actual hours will be reviewed quarterly to ensure that employees are being accurately designated for benefit purposes.

- 2) Part-time employees may work additional hours in a different City job in either a regular or temporary position. Employees who are working in two (2) different positions are required to give notice to both supervisors regarding their employment in a different capacity.
- e. Overtime: Overtime means time worked beyond eight (8) hours per day, except as noted below in g., and contiguous with an employee's assigned work schedule; or those hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours for the applicable work week.
 - "Hours worked" for the purpose of determining if an employee has worked in excess of forty (40) hours in a work week is defined as the time an employee is performing assigned duties or is utilizing an accrued leave balance, such as Vacation, Sick, Compensatory Time and PTO (Recreation Activity Employees only).
 - 2) Other forms of paid leave provided by the City that will be considered hours worked for the purpose of determining if an employee has worked in excess of forty (40) hours in a work week are Legal Holiday Taken, Jury Duty, Compassionate Leave and Military Leave.
 - 3) Under no circumstances will time recorded as unpaid, such as Unpaid Absence or Voluntary Furlough, be included as "hours worked" for the purpose of determining if the employee has "worked" more than forty (40) hours in a work week.
 - 4) Any time recorded as Paid Administrative Leave (Earnings Code ABS) will not be included as "hours worked" for the purpose of determining if the employee has "worked" more than forty (40) hours in a work week.
 - 5) In the event an employee has time recorded in excess of forty (40) hours in a work week, but a portion of those hours do not qualify for overtime as defined herein, the time in excess of forty (40) hours that does not qualify for overtime pay will be paid at the employee's regular hourly wage rate.
- f. <u>Extra Hours</u>: Extra hours are defined as time worked by a part-time employee beyond the regular schedule but not beyond eight (8) per day, except as noted below in g., or forty (40) per work week. Part-time employees who work extra hours with less than 24 hours' notice will receive overtime for any hours assigned that are not continuous with their shift.
- g. <u>Alternate Work Schedule</u>: If employees work an alternate work schedule (see Article 16.5) where their regular schedule is more than eight (8) hours a day, overtime will be paid for all hours beyond the regularly scheduled hours.
- h. <u>Continuous Operations</u>: Continuous operations are those operations for which work is regularly scheduled seven (7) days a week, for twenty (20) to twenty-four (24) hours per day.

16.2 OVERTIME COMPENSATION AND OPPORTUNITIES

a. Employees required by the City to work overtime shall receive overtime payment at one-and-one-half (1 1/2) times their regular base rate of pay for all time worked for one-tenth (0.10) of an hour or more.

- b. In providing compensation to employees who have worked overtime, the City will grant the employee's preference in the granting of compensatory time at one-and-one-half (1-1/2) times the hours of overtime worked or the payment of premium pay, as specified above in 16.2.a, except for overtime hours worked on a federal aided project. All overtime worked on federal aided projects will be compensated as premium pay. Employees may accumulate up to one hundred twenty (120) hours of compensatory time except in those work sections where a lower cap is operationally required.
- c. Except in instances where a special project is being completed or special skills are required, every reasonable effort will be made to distribute overtime equitably among employees in a work unit, section or division and classification in which overtime occurs. If disagreements arise under this section and evidence exists indicating an inequity, a reasonable time will be allowed the City to adjust overtime distribution.
- d. In the event that sufficient personnel do not accept the offered overtime on a voluntary basis or in the event of an emergency situation where time is of the essence in executing the overtime work, the additional personnel, as are deemed necessary by the City, may be required to work overtime on an assigned basis.
- e. Overtime hours worked shall be authorized in advance by a supervisor. The working of overtime hours without authorization may result in discipline.
- f. Employees working two (2) hours of contiguous overtime shall receive a fifteen (15) minute break period. Employees working or scheduled to work more than four (4) hours of contiguous overtime shall receive a meal period in addition to a break period. Meals may be provided by the City, according to current policy, in unscheduled overtime situations, when the employee is not provided with enough advance notice of the overtime to make their own meal arrangements. Authorization to pay for employee meals during overtime must be made in advance by the supervisor in charge. Scheduling of break and meal periods will occur in conformance with operational requirements. Compensation for the meal period shall be in accordance with applicable law and this Agreement. In callback situations, employees will be provided breaks and meals under the guidelines for regular shifts outlined in 16.3.g.
- g. Employees who are required by the City to respond outside regular hours to inquiries on work related subjects using their technical expertise, except contact related to scheduling, call back or absences, will be compensated for their work time and guaranteed time and one-half for a minimum of one-half (1/2) hour.
- h. Nothing in this Article shall be construed to require overtime payment at a rate more than one-and-one-half (1-1/2) times an employee's base rate of pay, except for working overtime on a holiday as provided in Article 17.10.

16.3 WORK SCHEDULES

- a. Work schedules of employees who work in a work crew situation shall be posted on bulletin boards in conspicuous places available to employees. Employees who do not work in a work crew situation will be given written notice of their work schedules.
- b. The Union recognizes the City's right to determine work schedules based on its assessment of operational requirements. The City recognizes its obligation to avoid, where practicable, work schedule changes which result in expressed undue hardship to an affected employee.

- c. Work schedule changes of more than two (2) hours will normally be made only after five (5) days notice is given to the employees. Work schedule changes of two (2) or less hours will normally be made only after thirty-six (36) hours notice is given to the employees. The changes will be subject to consultation with the Union and employees upon request.
- d. The City may decide in any situation that it deems an emergency to change work schedules with less than the required notice. Any work schedule change, including emergency work schedule changes, without the required notice will result in the employee(s) affected being paid at the overtime rate for hours worked outside their old work schedule for the first day of the new work schedule.
- e. If a work schedule change does not allow a break of at least twelve (12) hours between the old and new work schedules, the affected employee(s) will receive compensation at the overtime rate for all hours of the new schedule that fall within the required time off period.
- f. Any non-emergency work schedule change of more than two (2) hours that requires a full-time employee to work more than six (6) days without at least twenty-four (24) hours off will result in the employee being paid overtime for all hours worked until she or he receives the twenty-four (24) hours off.
- g. Employees whose shift is over 2 hours but less than ten (10) hours shall be entitled to a fifteen (15) minute break period near the mid-point of every four (4) hours of work. Employees who work a ten (10) hour work schedule will be entitled to a twenty (20) minute break period near the mid-point of every five (5) hours of work. Employees shall be entitled to a meal period of at least thirty (30) minutes, at, or near, the mid-point of the work shift, if more than five (5) hours of work is scheduled. However, the meal period for an employee whose regular shift is scheduled for more than five (5) hours, and up to six (6) hours, may be waived if an employee's request not to take a meal period is approved by the supervisor.
- h. The City shall make a good faith effort to avoid split work shifts (work shifts separated by a break of more than one hour). When split work schedules are required, a two (2) hour minimum will be guaranteed for the second portion of the work shift. Compensation for the meal period shall be in accordance with applicable law and this Agreement.

16.4 FLEXIBLE SCHEDULING

Eligibility for overtime compensation for hours worked in excess of eight (8) hours in a day may be waived if mutually agreed to, where the hours are exceeded on one (1) work day and an equivalent amount of time is being taken off within the same work week. If the supervisor requests that an employee flexes time, the employee has the right to refuse. See also articles 16.1(e), 16.1(f), and 16.5.

16.5 ALTERNATE WORK SCHEDULE

The City may establish an alternate work schedule for the work week, such as four- nine (4-9)-hour days and one-four (1-4)-hour day or four-ten (4-10)-hour days, but not solely for the purpose of avoiding overtime. The City agrees to make good faith efforts to accommodate an employee's request for an alternate work schedule within the context of operational requirements. See also article 16.1(g).

16.6 EXTRA HOURS

The City agrees to offer extra hours of work to regular part-time employees in a work unit, section, or division and classification when feasible, especially when the need is known in advance so scheduling can be worked out efficiently. Part-time employees desiring extra hours shall be obligated to provide written notice specifying when they will be available to their supervisor. Whenever it is operationally feasible, the supervisor will post the blocks of time available and assign them to those who have expressed an interest on a rotational basis. Consistent with 16.2.c, every reasonable effort will be made to distribute extra hours equitably among eligible employees.

16.7 CODING PARTIAL HOURS WORKED

Any partial hours worked by employees, including overtime, shall be rounded to the nearest one tenth (0.10) of an hour.

16.8 STANDBY

- a. Employees who are designated by the City to be on off-duty training status and who are required to be accessible to the City by telephone or other telecommunications device shall receive a standby premium adjustment of one (1) hour straight time pay for each ten (10) hours designated to be on standby status. The one (1) hour straight time pay shall be prorated for employees who are designated to be on standby status for any hours less than ten (10). Employees shall not be designated to be on standby status for less than four (4) hours. Generally employees will not be required to be on standby more than fourteen (14) continuous days, unless there is a compelling business reason to do so.
- The standby pay will be in addition to any callback pay for which an employee is entitled under this Agreement.
- c. Standby pay will be given for the actual off-duty hours designated as standby, including assigned standby during lunch periods, but will not include any time that the employee is working overtime contiguous with their work shift.

16.9 CALLBACK

In instances of callback, two (2) hours of overtime will be guaranteed. This eligibility applies to work that is not contiguous with the shift and may require physical return to a work site.

In cases when an employee has access to equipment to allow for remote response, and when these employees are not designated to be on stand-by, they may choose to respond to a callback and be compensated for callback as described in 16.9 without being required to physically return to the worksite.

Under callback, the off-duty employee is not obligated to respond to communication from the City or perform requested work. This differs from the obligations when an employee is designated on standby (see 16.8)

16.10 SHIFT DIFFERENTIAL

a. Employees who have a work schedule where the majority of the hours [one-half (1/2) or more of the scheduled hours] worked are between 6:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m. will receive a shift differential of eighty cents (80¢) for all hours worked in the shift.

- b. Employees who are required to have a work schedule of more than an eight (8) hour work shift will receive shift differential if four (4) or more hours are scheduled to work between 6:00 pm and 8:00 a.m.
- c. If an employee is assigned to a shift which qualifies for shift differential for at least one (1) full pay period, the shift differential pay will be calculated on a bi-weekly basis as an addition to the base rate of pay. Employees who have a regular work schedule that includes varying hours will receive shift differential for only those shifts that qualify.

Article 17 HOLIDAYS

- 17.1 The City observes the following holidays:
 - a. New Year's--January 1

Martin Luther King Day--Third Monday in January Presidents' Day--Third Monday in February Memorial Day -- Observed last Monday in May Independence Day--July 4
Labor Day -- First Monday in September Veteran's Day -- November 11
Thanksgiving -- Fourth Thursday in November Friday following Thanksgiving
Christmas Day--December 25

- b. For general City operations which are not continuous, holidays are observed on the preceding Friday, if they fall on Saturday, and on the following Monday, if they fall on Sunday, unless the operation is scheduled to be open on the actual holiday. For City operations that would generally be open on a Saturday or Sunday, when Saturday or Sunday is the actual holiday, and the operation closes, that day will be the observed holiday.
- For employees working in continuous operations, the holiday is always the actual day of the holiday.
- 17.2 In order to qualify for holiday pay, an employee must have worked the last scheduled work day before and the first scheduled work day after the holiday, or have been on authorized leave with pay, or on authorized leave without pay of not more than fifteen (15) calendar days.
- Holiday pay for full-time employees is valued at eight (8) hours. For full-time employees who are required by the City to work an alternate schedule, the value of the holiday will be equal to the hours normally scheduled for that day. Employees who are working an alternate work schedule that is not required by the City will be allowed to flex their time during weeks which include holidays if there is work available for them outside their normally scheduled hours and they are not needed by the City to work the holiday

17.4 MONDAY THROUGH FRIDAY OPERATIONS

a. Working A Holiday: A full-time or part-time employee shall receive compensation for all hours she or he is required to work on the holiday at one-and-one- half (1- 1/2) times the established straight time rate in addition to her or his regular holiday pay. Employees can choose compensation in the form of compensatory time or paid time, consistent with the operation's service and budgetary requirements.

b. <u>Holiday Off</u>: When a holiday falls on a full-time or part-time employee's scheduled day off, the last normally scheduled workday before the holiday or the first normally scheduled workday after the holiday, whichever is closer, shall be observed as the holiday.

17.5 MONDAY THROUGH SATURDAY AND MONDAY THROUGH SUNDAY OPERATIONS:

- a. Working A Holiday: A full-time or part-time employee shall receive compensation for all hours she or he is required to work on the holiday at one- and-one-half (1-1/2) times the established straight time rate in addition to her or his holiday pay. Employees can choose compensation in the form of compensatory time or paid time, consistent with the operation's service and budgetary requirements.
- b. <u>Operation Closes For Holiday</u>: When an operation closes in observance of a holiday, and the closure falls on a full-time or part-time employee's scheduled work day, the employee shall have the day off as a paid holiday.
- c. <u>Holiday Off</u>: When a holiday falls on a full-time or part-time employee's scheduled day off, the holiday time will be banked to be used within the fiscal year or be paid at straight time for the holiday within the fiscal year. If the banked time is not used or paid for during the fiscal year, it will be paid off with the rate effective on June 30th but can be taken up to the end of the pay period including July 1.
- d. <u>Alternate Day Paid Off:</u> In any circumstance where a banked holiday is granted and the City is unable to allow the employee time off during the fiscal year, the time will be paid off, as described in 17.5.c.

17.6 HOLIDAY PAY FOR PART-TIME EMPLOYEES

- a. Holiday pay for part-time employees shall be pro-rated to their regular work schedule. If a part-time employee is scheduled to work more hours on a holiday than she or he is entitled to receive, the City will grant the employee the option of taking the additional hours as personal leave or leave without pay, or working the equivalent number of hours on a different day during the pay period unless no work is available.
- b. The number of holiday hours for which a part-time employee in the bargaining unit shall be eligible is based on a weekly average of the standard hours designated in the payroll system. The amount of standard hours will be reviewed quarterly in the months of April, July, October, and January of each year and adjusted to reflect any changes in the employee's regular schedule. (For purposes of this calculation, vacation, sick leave, compensatory time, or other forms of paid leave, shall be counted as hours worked.) The number of holiday hours for new part-time employees will be based on their projected regularly scheduled hours.

17.7 CONTINUOUS OPERATIONS

a. Working A Holiday: A full-time or part-time employee shall receive compensation for all hours she or he is required to work on the holiday at one-and-one- half (1- 1/2) times the established straight time rate in addition to her or his regular holiday pay. Employees can choose compensation in the form of compensatory time or paid time, consistent with the operation's service and budgetary requirements. For employees who work a shift where the majority of hours fall between 2:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m., the work day is the date their shift begins.

b. <u>Holiday Off:</u> When a holiday falls on a full-time or part-time employee's scheduled day off, the employee can either choose to bank the holiday time to be used within the fiscal year or be paid at straight time for the holiday within the fiscal year. If the banked time is not used or paid for during the fiscal year, it will be paid off with the rate effective on June 30th but can be taken up to the end of the pay period including July 1.

17.8 HOLIDAY OVERTIME

Employees who work overtime, as defined in Article 16.1, on an actual holiday, not the observed holiday, will receive two (2) times their regular rate of pay for all overtime hours worked. The day will be determined by when the employee begins working.

17.9 RELIGIOUS BELIEFS ACCOMMODATION

Employees who have a religious belief that requires them to be absent from work on certain religious holidays should work with their supervisors to schedule the time off. Employees may use their vacation, compensatory time, or flex time for the day, depending on the situation.

Article 18 VACATIONS

18.1 VACATION ACCRUAL SCHEDULES

a. The schedule is as follows:

Length of Continuous Service in Years	Full-Time Bi-Weekly Accrual Rate	Full-Time Annual Accrual Rate
less than 2	3.692 hours	96 hours
2 but less than 5	4.308 hours	112 hours
5 but less than 10	5.231 hours	136 hours
10 but less than 15	6.154 hours	160 hours
15 but less than 19	6.769 hours	176 hours
19 but less than 24	7.385 hours	192 hours
24 and over	8.308 hours	216 hours

b. The schedule for employees required to work a 4/10 schedule for a full pay-period is as follows:

Length of Continuous Service in Years	Full-Time Bi-Weekly Accrual Rate	Full-Time Annual Accrual Rate
less than 2	3.846 hours	100 hours
2 but less than 5	4.462 hours	116 hours
5 but less than 10	5.385 hours	140 hours
10 but less than 15	6.308 hours	164 hours
15 but less than 19	6.923 hours	180 hours
19 but less than 24	7.538 hours	196 hours
24 and over	8.462 hours	220 hours

To qualify, the employee must be required to work the 4/10 schedule for a full pay period. Optional 4/10 schedules are not eligible. If the employee works a required 4/10 schedule for less than a full pay period or returns to a 5/8 schedule during the pay period, the accrual rates in 18.1.a will apply for the full pay period.

- c. Vacation will accrue each bi-weekly pay period based on hours of work and paid leave time coded, in accordance with the accrual rates indicated above. Employees may not use vacation accruals during the first six (6) months of continuous service. Accrued vacation may not be used until the completion of the pay period in which it is earned.
- d. When using personal leave hours (vacation, compensatory time, or banked holidays), part-time employees will code vacation hours according to the scheduled hours to be worked per day.
- 18.2 Employees are encouraged to plan and use vacation time when available, except that an employee reaching maximum accrual shall be given reasonable notice to schedule vacation time off. If the City is unable to allow an employee vacation time off, she or he shall be paid for the vacation time at her or his current rate of pay.
- 18.3 Employees are allowed to accrue up to four hundred forty (440) hours of vacation time.
- 18.4 Employees terminating after six (6) months of continuous service with vacation accruals shall be paid all accrued vacation hours up to two (2) times their current annual accrual rate at the employee's pay rate at the time of termination.
- 18.5 Employees promoted or transferred shall retain all rights to vacation accrual and eligibility that they enjoyed prior to their transfer or promotion.
- 18.6 Each employee may exercise seniority one time each year in the scheduling of a single vacation period on the vacation schedule established by the department. If senior employees do not exercise their right to request the same days off within a reasonable period of time, the supervisor may approve the time off. If a conflict occurs between approved, scheduled vacations and senior employees scheduling days off outside of the vacation

- schedule, employees with approved vacations will be given preference. In cases of involuntary transfer, no employee shall lose a previously approved vacation.
- 18.7 Employees who have fifteen (15) or more years of continuous service shall have the option of cashing out a maximum of forty (40) hours of accrued vacation when a minimum of forty (40) hours of vacation are taken in that fiscal year. Employees must have a balance of at least eighty (80) hours of vacation after using the options above. This cash-out may be requested only once per fiscal year and is subject to availability of funds.

Article 19 TOOLS AND EQUIPMENT

- Employees in the classification of Fleet Service Technician must supply their own tools and equipment unless required tools or equipment are unique to the City's work requirements. Personal tools or equipment shall be in good repair at the time of employment or when this Agreement becomes effective. The City will provide any special tools or equipment. The City shall provide a tool and equipment allowance to Fleet Service Technicians of twenty five dollars (\$25) per pay period.
- 19.2 Employees using City tools or equipment who damage them due to proven negligence or a deliberate act may be required to reimburse the City for the cost of replacing the materials.
- 19.3 The City may require safe work attire. If an employee is required to wear protective clothing or any type of protective device, excluding garments and footwear used by employees as items of personal apparel, it will be provided by the City. The City will provide rain gear, rubber boots, and climbing boots to employees where reasonably required based upon their job duties.

19.4 PROTECTIVE FOOTWEAR

- a. Protective Footwear Provided by the City: Protective footwear provided by the City is not intended to be worn off-the-job or to and from home and remains the property of the City. This footwear is typically stored at the worksite or in a work vehicle. The footwear allowance for employee-provided footwear is in addition to any protective footwear or Personal Protective Equipment provided by the City.
- b. Specialty Boots—Employees may also require safety-rated footwear for protection from specific types of hazards, such as electrical hazards, and for specific uses, such as tree climbing. In these cases the City shall provide or will reimburse employees for this footwear at no cost to the employee.
- c. Protective work shoes or boots: For employees who, when working, may enter areas where there is a danger of foot injury due to hazards such as objects piercing the sole, uneven ground or rolling objects, employees shall receive an annual payment of \$130, in July of each year. New employees will receive a pro-rated annual payment until they qualify for the full annual payment.
- d. Safety toe work shoes or boots: For employees who, when working, may enter areas where there is a danger of foot injury due to impact and/or compression, hot substances, hot work surfaces or corrosive or poisonous material, and/or slippery or wet surfaces, employees shall receive an annual payment of \$182 in July of each year. New employees will receive a pro-rated annual payment until they qualify for the full annual payment.

- 19.5 Employees have the option of receiving a cell phone allowance in lieu of the use of a City cell phone under the following circumstances:
 - City management has determined there is a business need for the employee to use a cell phone for work related purposes;
 - b. City management has determined providing the allowance in lieu of a City cell phone is a viable and cost effective option for the City;
 - The employee prefers a cell phone allowance in lieu of being issued a City cell phone, and:
 - d. The employee agrees he/she will be responsible for the purchase and maintenance of the phone and any accessories used and for paying any costs of the service.

The amount paid to employees who have been approved for a cell phone allowance by the City will generally be twenty five dollars (\$25) per month. If the cell phone costs for an individual employee have historically been significantly greater than twenty five dollars (\$25), the City may choose to grant the employee a cell phone allowance of forty dollars (\$40) per month.

Article 20 INDUSTRIAL ACCIDENTS AND ILLNESS

- 20.1 The City provides workers' compensation benefits in accordance with state law for all employees for injuries and illnesses arising out of, and in the course of, employment with the City of Eugene. Benefits will be administered in accordance with Workers' Compensation Law and Administrative Rules of the Workers' Compensation Department or its successor. Complaints arising under provisions of Workers' Compensation Law or Rule are not grievable but are to be addressed through procedures established by the Workers' Compensation Department, State of Oregon, or its successor.
- 20.2 Employees who sustain an injury or illness compensable by workers' compensation, and who are eligible for workers' compensation temporary disability benefits, will receive wage continuation in lieu of temporary disability benefits, which will ensure the employee's regular take-home pay, so long as the temporary disability benefits are due on the claim. The wage continuation and the insurance benefits continuation provided in Articles 21 and 22 will be available for a period of one hundred eighty (180) calendar days from the date the workers' compensation claim becomes disabling, as defined by Workers' Compensation Law.
- 20.3 If an employee is off work beyond the one hundred eighty (180) calendar days from the date the claim is classified as disabling, she or he may use her or his accrued vacation, holiday, compensatory time, and sick leave at her or his discretion in addition to workers' compensation temporary disability benefits, up to the level of her or his normal take-home pay, until the leave time is exhausted.
- 20.4 Medical progress reports may be required to the extent allowed by Workers' Compensation law prior to approval of any industrial accident or illness payments. If the City has offered light duty work for which the employee has been medically released, the employee must accept the light duty assignment or may have loss or reduction of disability benefits as allowed by the Oregon Workers' Compensation Division.
- 20.5 Employees continuing on disability income, who no longer are eligible for the supplemental payments noted in Articles 20.2 and 20.3 above, may continue their City health and accident and life insurances by pre-paying the appropriate amount to the City monthly.

20.6 Employees are allowed reasonable time away from work, including reasonable travel time, to seek treatment for an injury or condition covered by workers' compensation.

Article 21 HEALTH INSURANCE

- 21.1 The City shall provide medical, dental and vision benefits for eligible employees for non-occupational injuries and illnesses as described in the Employee Benefits Handbooks. All employees and their dependents are eligible for coverage on the first of the month following the employee's date of hire.
- 21.2 All employees covered by this Agreement will share in the cost of health insurance as follows:
 - a. Effective September 1, 2016, full-time employees (32 hours and above) and part-time employees who elect employee only coverage will pay eight percent (8%) of the total cost of the premium for health insurance under the City Health Plan or the City Managed Care Plan or four percent (4%) of the total cost of the premium for health insurance under the City Hybrid Plan. During the life of this contract, in the event that the annual healthcare premium increases by 30% or more, either party may choose to re-open the contract to renegotiate the annual premium share and plan design.
 - b. Beginning with the pay period which includes September 1, 2016, premiums shall be based on tiered rates for single, two-party, and family coverage. Prior to implementation, health plans and contributions from the previous contract will apply.
 - c. Premium cost sharing will continue as a pre-tax health insurance deduction which will be reflected on employees' paychecks as a deduction, as allowed under IRS regulations.
 - d. Plan design changes will be implemented as outlined in Appendix H.
- 21.3 Employees who work a schedule of less than thirty-two (32) hours per week are required to pay for a portion of their health and accident insurance prorated to their work schedule. Part-time employees who elect employee-only coverage will pay the cost specified in 21.2 above. The employee's contribution to health and accident insurance premiums shall be based on the following levels:

Tier	Standard Hours	Employee Contribution
Tier 1	32.0 - 40.0 hrs/week	Same amount as for full-time employees as defined in the Agreement
Tier 2	24.0 - 31.9 hrs/week	25% of full-time premium, based on a tiered rate (two-party, family)
Tier 3	20.0 - 23.9 hrs/week	50% of full-time premium, based on a tiered rate (two-party, family)

21.4 The City's contribution to health and accident insurance premiums for part-time employees will be based on the standard hours designated in the payroll system. The amount of standard hours will be reviewed quarterly in the months of April, July, October, and January of

each year. If it is determined that an employee is working more than their standard hours on average, the City will change their work status to reflect the additional hours.

21.5 DEFAULT ENROLLMENT

- a. For new employees, if the employee does not submit a health plan enrollment form to the Benefits Program within sixty (60) days of date of hire, the Benefits Program will automatically enroll the employee in employee-only coverage in the City's Default Health Plan and will notify the employee of the automatic default enrollment and required payroll deduction. This does not apply to employees who opt out of the Benefits Program within sixty (60) days of hire.
- b. The employee will have an additional two calendar weeks immediately following their sixty (60) day initial enrollment period to enroll eligible dependents in the Default Health Plan.
- c. The City Health Plan (PPO) will be the City of Eugene's Default Health Plan. Employees enrolled in the City Health Plan through default enrollment will be required to pay the standard payroll deduction required in the contract.
- d. Employees will not be able to change from the Default Health Plan until the next Open Enrollment or mid-year qualifying event enrollment, as provided for in the Plan Document.
- e. Coverage will be effective retroactive to the first of the month after the employee's date of hire, the same as if they had enrolled during their initial enrollment period.
- f. Payroll deductions will be retroactive to the date they would normally have been effective if the employee had enrolled during their initial enrollment period.
- g. Payroll deductions will be applicable only for employees who have not opted-out of health insurance coverage, and will be based on the period of effective coverage.
- h. The employee will still maintain all rights with respect to mid-year enrollment as outlined in the Health Plan Document.

21.6 BENEFITS STUDY GROUP

- a. The parties agree to participate in a Benefits Study Group with other employee groups during the term of this Agreement. The purpose of the Benefits Study Group is to:
 - Review existing benefits and study alternative approaches to providing benefits for City employees.
 - 2) Offer a forum for employees to become more involved and knowledgeable about their benefits, especially health insurance.
 - 3) Monitor insurance plan costs and utilization.
 - 4) Provide a mechanism for responsibly modifying benefits during the term of the Agreement, with a focus on health plan cost containment.

b. The Union will consider modifications of the insurance plans recommended by the Benefits Study Group during the term of this Agreement; however, any such changes shall be subject to mutual agreement between the parties.

Article 22 LIFE INSURANCE

- 22.1 During the life of this Agreement, the City will purchase a term life insurance benefit and an accidental death and dismemberment benefit for covered employees. The scheduled amount for each benefit is one times the employee's current annual regular rate of income rounded off to the nearest thousand dollars or twenty-five thousand dollars (\$25,000), whichever is greater. Both benefits will be paid in the event of accidental death.
- 22.2 For part-time employees the "annual regular rate of income" will be based on the amount of standard hours designated for the employee in the payroll system at the time of loss. The amount of standard hours will be reviewed quarterly in the months of April, July, October, and January of each year and adjusted to reflect any changes in the employee's regular schedule.
- 22.3 If an employee's status regularly changes from part-time to full-time each year due to operational need, the employee's annual rate of earnings will be based on the number of hours worked during the preceding twelve (12) calendar months, or during the period of employment if less than twelve (12) months, but not more than two thousand eighty (2080) hours.
- The amount of each benefit will be reduced to sixty-five percent (65%) at age seventy (70) and forty-five percent (45%) at age seventy-five (75).
- 22.5 The City will assume any increase in premiums during the life of this Agreement.

Article 23 RETIREMENT

- 23.1 During the term of this Agreement, the City shall participate in the public employee retirement plans for employees covered by this Agreement, providing benefits equal to or better than those provided by the Public Employees Retirement System (PERS), established in ORS Chapter 238 and 238A, and in effect as of the effective date of this Agreement, for employees covered by this Agreement. The retirement benefits provided will be those defined in ORS Chapter 238 and 238A and may change during the life of this Agreement if the statutes or administrative rules governing the public employee retirement plans are changed. The City will make contributions to the plans as required by law.
- 23.2 To the extent allowed by law, retiring employees shall receive credit for unused sick leave for the purpose of calculating final average salary for PERS retirement benefits.
- As of the date that an employee becomes a member of the public retirement plans' Individual Account Program (IAP), the City agrees to pay six percent (6%) of each eligible employee's salary, as defined by ORS Chapter 238, as the employee's contribution to the employee's IAP account.
- 23.4 If, during the life of this contract, the City's payment of the six percent (6%) employee contribution must be discontinued due to a change in state law or a final non-appealable

judgment from a court of competent jurisdiction, the City agrees to negotiate with the Union for a comparable level benefit.

Article 24 DEFERRED COMPENSATION

- Employees who defer at least one percent (1%) of their base salary to the City's Deferred Compensation Plan each pay period will receive an Employer contribution of two percent (2%) of the employees' base salary for the pay period to the employee's pre-tax deferred compensation account.
- 24.2 Eligible employees may enroll in the Deferred Compensation Program at any time.
- 24. 3 Effective no later than October 1, 2016, newly hired AFSCME-represented employees will be automatically enrolled in the City's default Deferred Compensation Plan at the one percent (1%) employee contribution rate and two percent (2%) employer contribution rate, as described in 24.1. Employees may choose to stop contributing to the plan by submitting a contribution change form (suspending their deferral) to the Payroll Division. Current eligible employees who are not contributing to the Deferred Compensation Plan will not be automatically enrolled, but may choose to enroll at any time.

Article 25 SAFETY AND HEALTH

- 25.1 The City acknowledges an obligation to provide a safe and healthy environment for its employees, and agrees to do so in accordance with any and all applicable local, state, and federal laws pertaining to health and safety.
- 25.2 The JLMRC shall maintain a Safety and Health Subcommittee to discuss issues of mutual concern and make recommendations to the City Manager and Executive Managers regarding the safety and health of City employees. The committee shall be composed of an equal number of City and Union representatives, not to exceed eight (8) persons. The Union representatives shall be selected by the local Union.
- 25.3 The Safety and Health Subcommittee shall function as provided in OAR 437-001- 0765, and shall develop its own goals and work plan of activities.
- 25.4 To the extent required by law, a Union and City representative of the Safety and Health Subcommittee will be allowed to be present on any safety inspection conducted under the auspices of the State Occupational Safety and Health Division, or its successor.
- In the event an employee feels that a work assignment may constitute a danger to her or his health or safety, the employee must notify her or his supervisor as soon as practicable. The supervisor shall make a determination as to whether the work shall continue. If the problem is not resolved to the employee's satisfaction, she or he may raise the issue to the City's Loss Control/Environmental Program Manager. Employees may at any time file a complaint under the procedures of the Oregon Safe Employment Act or its successor.

25.6 COMMERCIAL DRIVER'S LICENSE

a. The City will attempt to make assignments to commercial driver's license (CDL) holders covered by this Agreement in a manner that will ensure sufficient opportunity to maintain applicable driving skills. If an employee has not had the opportunity to operate CDL

- equipment within a six (6) month period of time or she or he is asked to operate a type of equipment for the first time, additional training will be provided.
- b. Renewal of CDL licenses must be done on an employee's own time. CDL license fees, including renewal fees, must be paid for by the employee. CDL holders are required to pass a physical examination every two (2) years, in accordance with State Law. Employees are allowed to take their required physicals on City time. The City will pay for the physical exam if it is performed by the City physician. If an employee elects to have the physical performed by her or his own physician, the City will reimburse the employee up to an amount equal to the current fee charged by the City physician for the same exam.

Article 26 SICK LEAVE

- 26.1 To reduce the financial burden of time off due to non-occupational illnesses and injuries, employees accrue sick leave at the rate of ninety-six (96) hours for each full- time, full year of service. Sick leave will accrue each bi-weekly pay period based on hours of work and paid leave time coded. There is a limit of nine hundred sixty (960) hours on the amount of sick leave time that can be accrued. Accrued sick leave may not be used until the completion of the pay period in which it is earned.
- Sick leave may be used for personal illnesses and injuries, family illness, as defined below in 26.6, or for qualified family and parental leave, under state and federal law. It may be used in conjunction with Article 20, Industrial Accidents and Illness and Article 27, Long-Term Disability. Sick leave may also be used for qualified medical care provider appointments. Employees must get prior approval from their supervisor for medical appointments during work hours. Whenever possible, appointments should be scheduled outside work hours. If medical appointments must occur during working hours, employees may request to flex up to two (2) hours of the time within the work week. Sick leave may not be used for illnesses or injuries resulting from outside employment.
- 26.3 Unused sick leave is not compensated for upon termination.
- An employee requesting time off due to a non-occupational illness or injury or a medical appointment must charge the time to her or his sick leave accrual. If an employee has no sick leave time accrued, she or he will be placed on leave without pay unless an exception is granted by the City. Exceptions will be granted for chronic, long-term, or catastrophic illnesses and may be considered for other extenuating circumstances by written request. If an exception is granted, the employee may use other available accruals for sick leave purposes.

26.5 LEAVE DONATION

An employee who qualifies under the City's Leave Donation Program may receive time donations in catastrophic circumstances, such as a non-occupational life threatening illness, major surgery, or debilitating illness or injury, which would result in the employee going on leave without pay for more than a two (2) week period, as specified in the policy.

- a. An employee is required to use all his or her sick leave and personal leave accruals prior to receiving donations.
- b. An employee who is receiving donations will continue to be required to use accrued leave while receiving donations.

- c. The employee who is receiving donations must apply for long term disability (LTD) for any illness or injury that results in the employee being off work for more than six (6) pay periods (12 weeks). The LTD application must be completed, sent, and received by the City's long term disability insurer by the end of the seventh (7th) pay period, or the employee will no longer be eligible to receive donations.
- d. An employee who is in a qualifying domestic partner relationship, pursuant to the City policy on health insurance coverage, may receive donations for leave taken to care for their domestic partner and family members.

26.6 SICK LEAVE FOR FAMILY MEMBERS

In addition to qualifying time under state and federal law, employees may use up to three (3) working days of sick leave per occurrence because of an illness of a family member when the employee's presence is necessary for the care of the family member. Family member, for purposes of this provision, is defined as the employee's spouse, children, parents, parents-in-law, and the employee's legal dependents, or other individuals living within the employee's personal household. "Family member" also includes domestic partner and the equivalent family relations for employees who are in a qualifying domestic partner relationship, pursuant to the City policy on health insurance coverage. Exceptions to the three (3) day limit may be granted by the City.

VERIFICATION OF HEALTH CONDITION

The City may request a doctor's verification of an employee's condition of health. The purpose of the doctor's verification is to ascertain if the employee is really unable to report to work or to confirm that the employee is seeking treatment. When requested, the employee must provide verification satisfactory to the City's physician.

- a. A doctor's verification of illness may be required by the City in cases of frequent use of sick leave or when the pattern of sick leave usage indicates potential abuse of sick leave privileges. In determining whether such pattern suggests abuse of sick leave, the supervisor shall consider the number of days per week and hours per day worked by the employee and particular conditions of the job.
- b. Verification may also be required in any circumstance in which the City determines the employee's health status constitutes an obstacle to performing her or his employment responsibilities. Verification may not be used as a form of discipline.
- c. Normal expenses, if any, resulting from verification of illness not to exceed the usual and customary charges for a doctor's visit will be the responsibility of the employee. Expenditures in excess of the usual and customary charges will be paid for by the City, providing the employee informed her or his supervisor and receives approval for the excess costs prior to incurrence of such liability. The City will not be liable for any expenses resulting from doctor's verification if the employee has abused the sick leave benefits.
- 26.7 Part-time employees will code sick leave hours according to the scheduled hours to be worked per day.
- 26.8 The supervisor must be notified as soon as possible before, or at the beginning of, the scheduled shift when an employee needs to use sick leave, unless the supervisor gives different directions or the employee has made a concerted effort to contact the supervisor

and has been unable to do so. The employee shall be expected to provide the notice personally.

26.9 The Union and the City agree to work jointly and constructively to correct patterns of high rates of absenteeism. In the event the City has notified an employee that sick leave absences are affecting her or his performance, the employee, the supervisor, or the manager may request that the Union assist in a joint meeting with the employee to address concerns.

Article 27 FAMILY MEDICAL AND PARENTAL LEAVE

- 27.1 Eligible employees may take family medical or parental leave as provided under the federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA) and under the State of Oregon Parental Leave Law (ORS 659.360) and Family Leave Law (OFLA) (ORS 659.560). See the City's administrative policies for more information or contact Human Resources.
- 27.2 Family member, under FMLA, is currently defined as spouse, child, or parent. Under OFLA, a family member is currently defined as spouse, child, parent, parent-in-law, same-sex domestic partner, grandparent, or grandchild. "Parent" includes persons who have day-to-day responsibilities to care for and financially support a child or persons who had the responsibility for the employee when the employee was a child. A biological or legal relationship is not necessary. See the City's administrative policies for the most recent family member definitions.

27.3 DOMESTIC PARTNER MEDICAL LEAVE

Employees who are in a qualifying domestic partner relationship, pursuant to the City policy on health insurance coverage, may take leave to care for the serious health condition of their domestic partner or people with the equivalent family relationships stated in 26.2 above.

- a. The employee may take up to twelve (12) weeks of leave in a twelve (12) month period under this provision if they have not yet taken qualifying family medical leave under federal or state law in the previous twelve (12) months. If they have taken family medical leave, they may only take domestic partner medical leave up to a total of twelve (12) weeks combined domestic partner and family medical leave.
- b. If an employee takes leave under this provision, the City will provide continuation of health insurance during the twelve (12) week leave, unless the employee has already received health insurance continuation for family medical leave during the previous twelve (12) months.

27.4 LEAVE ACCRUALS

- a. Eligible employees may use FMLA leave up to twelve (12) weeks in a twelve (12) month period and continue to receive their health benefits in accordance with Article 21.
- b. Employees may use sick leave, other personal leave, or, if they have exhausted paid leave, may take a leave of absence without pay for the qualifying time.
- Vacation and sick leave accruals will continue while the employee is on FMLA except during any leave of absence coded without pay.

27.5 REQUEST PROCEDURE

Requests must be made to the employee's supervisor orally or in writing thirty (30) days before the leave is to begin, if the leave is foreseeable. The employee should arrange the leave schedule to minimize disruption in the workplace, if possible. The employee may direct any other questions to Human Resources.

Article 28 LONG-TERM DISABILITY

- 28.1 The City will provide a long-term disability benefit that conforms to the insuring agreements, as set forth in the pre-existing Standard Insurance policy number 406871, for bargaining unit members disabled due to off- or on-the-job injury or illness. The long-term disability benefit will insure sixty percent (60%) of the employee's base salary at the time of the disabling injury or illness (up to \$6,000 per month, and, effective September 1, 2016, up to \$7,500 per month). Benefits for eligible employees will begin accruing after ninety (90) days of total disability and will be administered according to the terms of the policy. Employees eligible for long- term disability benefits shall not be terminated until one (1) year has lapsed from the first day of total disability as determined by the insurance provider. After ninety (90) days from the first day of total disability as determined by the insurance provider, the eligible employee will be on leave from the City without pay unless receiving the sick leave benefit as provided in this Agreement.
- 28.2 This benefit shall be available for represented employees regularly scheduled to work at least twenty (20) hours per week or half, or more, of the available hours in a pay period. For part-time employees, the "annual base salary" will be based on the amount of standard hours designated for the employee in the payroll system at the time of loss. The amount of standard hours will be reviewed quarterly in the months of April, July, October, and January of each year and adjusted to reflect any changes in the employee's regular schedule.
- 28.3 If an employee's employment status regularly changes from part-time to full-time each year due to operational need, her or his monthly rate of earnings will be based on the average number of hours she or he worked per month during the preceding twelve (12) calendar months, or during the period of employment if less than twelve (12) months, but not more than one hundred seventy-three (173) hours per month.
- 28.4 Health care coverage will be paid for by the City for any current employee on both LTD and unpaid leave for a maximum of one year from the date that they were deemed disabled by the insurance provider.

Article 29 COMPASSIONATE LEAVE

- 29.1 In the event of a death in the immediate family, employees are entitled to take up to three (3) working days off for compassionate leave. Employees may be granted up to two (2) additional working days by their supervisor, if warranted by the circumstances. Compassionate leave should be taken within one (1) month of the death.
- 29.2 For purposes of this Article, immediate family is defined as spouse, parent, step- parent, child, step-child, sister, brother, niece, nephew, father-in-law, mother-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandchild, grandparent, grandparent-in-law, foster parent or legal guardian, or any person living in the affected employee's household. Immediate

family also includes domestic partner and the equivalent family relations for employees who are in a qualifying domestic partner relationship pursuant to the City policy on health insurance coverage.

- 29.3 The division manager may grant exceptions to the limitations defined above in Articles 28.1 and 28.2 based on the situation.
- 29.4 Compassionate leave shall not be charged to sick leave accumulation.
- 29.5 Employees may be granted compassionate leave with pay of up to four (4) hours to attend the funeral of a coworker. Employees may also be granted leave with pay of up to four (4) hours for other funerals if the employee is serving as a pallbearer.
- 29.6 Vacation, compensatory time, or holiday time may be used to supplement compassionate leave. In some circumstances, the use of sick leave in conjunction with compassionate leave may be appropriate.

Article 30 MILITARY LEAVE

30.1 ANNUAL TRAINING LEAVE

An employee with six (6) months service with the City who is a member of the National Guard or a reserve component of the Armed Forces of the United States is entitled to a leave of absence for a period not to exceed fifteen (15) days in any training year for annual active duty for training. The training year coincides with the federal fiscal year. The leave shall be granted without loss of pay or other leave, and without impairment of other rights or benefits to which the employee is entitled, providing the employee received bona fide orders to active or training duty for a temporary period, provides them to the City, and returns to her or his position immediately upon expiration of the period for which she or he was ordered to duty. Employees may use accrued personal time or leave without pay to cover additional National Guard or reserve training leave, including weekend training.

30.2 MILITARY LEAVE WHILE ON ACTIVE DUTY

Employees called up for active duty will be granted leave without pay in accordance with state and federal laws. See the City's administrative policies for more information or contact Human Resources.

Article 31 WITNESS OR JURY DUTY

When an employee is called for jury duty or is subpoenaed as a witness under circumstances beyond her or his control, and where the duties can be construed to be in the public interest, she or he will be continued at full salary for the period of required service. All monies received as witness fees or pay for jury duty must be signed over to the City, unless the fees are earned on an employee's days off or during other authorized leave with pay. Employees will be expected to report to work when less than a normal work day is required by jury or witness duties. Employees who have been required to report for witness or jury duty outside their regular work schedule may adjust their work schedule, on an hour-for-hour basis, for any time that occurs before or after their shift hours, up to a maximum of their regularly scheduled hours per day, unless there is an operational requirement that precludes allowing the time off.

Article 32 LEAVE WITHOUT PAY

- An employee may be granted leave of absence without pay for up to one (1) year when the work of her or his department will not be seriously handicapped by her or his absence. Supervisors may approve leave without pay of up to five (5) working days. Leave requests beyond five (5) days must be in writing and must establish reasonable justification for approval by the City. The requests must be submitted to the City to allow reasonable time for review. Response to a request should be given to allow an employee adequate notice of its disposition prior to the period for which the leave of absence is being requested. Union representation leave, as provided in Article 7, shall be considered reasonable justification. Family medical or parental leave will be considered reasonable justification for approval of requests for leave without pay which, notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, shall be granted as required by law.
- 32.2 Employees on leave without pay for one (1) calendar month or more will not be eligible for any insurance benefits provided under the terms of this Agreement, except as required by FMLA.
- 32.3 Except for military leave, family medical leave, workers' compensation leave, union leave, or other statutorily protected leave, employees' credited years of service and seniority dates will be adjusted after thirty (30) days on leave without pay to reflect a deduction of the time of a leave without pay. Employee's merit eligibility and performance review dates will also be adjusted. Employees on leave without pay status will not accrue vacation or sick leave.
- 32.4 Employees on an approved leave of absence may purchase City health insurance at their own expense. The City may establish procedures for this purchase. Employees on family medical or parental leave shall continue to have health insurance benefits paid as provided in state and federal law.
- 32.5 Except for Union representation leaves as provided in Article 7, sick leave as specified in Article 25, and Family Medical and Parental Leave as specified in Article 26, employees are generally required to use accrued vacation, holiday and compensatory time prior to going on leave without pay.
- 32.6 In the event an employee going on leave without pay requests to save some paid leave time, the request must be made in writing and must specify the reason for saving paid leave. If the request is denied, the denial shall be in writing.
- 32.7 Designated Union employees who take leave without pay for Union business as specified in Article 7.9 for fifteen (15) calendar days or less will receive leave accruals at their current rate for all hours on leave.

Article 33 PERSONNEL RECORDS

- 33.1 The City shall maintain records relative to each employee's performance, including merit increases, s, promotions, disciplinary actions, or other matters relative to the status of an employee. The records shall be collectively referred to as the personnel file.
- Personnel files of all employees shall be treated in accordance with Oregon's Public Records Law. Access to the personnel files shall be limited to authorized supervisory and management employees, and those clerical employees responsible for maintaining the files. Personnel files shall be available for inspection by an employee upon request. An employee may, by written

authorization, grant a Union steward or other representative the right to inspect the employee's files. The employee or an authorized steward or representative may receive copies of documents or request a "certified copy" of the employee's personnel file. A charge may be assessed for providing the copies. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed as a waiver of the Union's right to information to which it is entitled under the Public Employee Collective Bargaining Act (PECBA).

- All documentation must be dated before inclusion in the personnel file. Employees must be given the opportunity to sign any document relating to performance or disciplinary action before it is placed in the employee's personnel file. The document shall include a disclaimer which indicates the employee's signature is only confirming that the employee has received a copy and not indicating agreement or disagreement.
- Employees shall have the right to attach a statement of rebuttal to any information placed in the personnel file.

Article 34 DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE

- 34.1
- a. Discipline shall normally be progressive, beginning with oral reprimand and proceeding to written reprimand, suspension, demotion, or discharge. Alternate forms of discipline may be used when deemed more appropriate. No one who has completed the initial probation shall be disciplined except for just cause. Any memorandum addressed to an individual employee which includes a warning regarding future discipline will be considered disciplinary in action.
- b. Steps in the progressive process may be skipped when justified by the severity of the disciplinary issue. Progressive discipline will normally not apply to suspensions or demotions that occurred more than five (5) years prior, or to oral or written reprimands that occurred more than three (3) years prior to the current disciplinary action, however, exceptions will be made when justified by a clear pattern of disciplinary action.
- 34.2 If the City determines there is just cause for discharge, demotion, or suspension, at least five (5) calendar days prior to the effective date, the City shall provide the employee with a notice of disciplinary action, the grounds for the action, and the right to respond either orally or in writing to the person taking the action prior to the effective date.
- A copy of any notice of discipline shall be provided to the Union Chief Steward, who shall regard the notice as confidential.

34.4 **INVESTIGATORY MEETINGS**

a. An employee shall have the right to request Union representation at investigatory meetings required by the City, if there is a potential that the discussion will lead to discipline. The employee shall, also, be entitled to have a Union representative present at any pre-disciplinary meeting scheduled for the purpose of an oral response. Unless withdrawn or otherwise resolved, the disciplinary action shall become effective at the end of the response period. Should the City assign the employee to administrative leave during the investigatory period, the employee shall be immediately available by phone and expected to respond to a call from the City within half an hour.

- b. Employees will normally be provided a twenty-four hour (24) notice of an investigatory interview. The City may determine that the nature of an investigation requires that an employee be interviewed with less than a 24 hour notice.
- c. All interviews related to the investigation should be concluded within sixty (60) days from the date the investigation is initiated. An investigation should be initiated within twenty one (21) days from the occurrence or reasonable knowledge thereof. When the investigation is complete, notice will be promptly provided to the employee.
- 34.5 Protests of disciplinary action shall be made through the regular grievance procedure, as set forth in Article 34. An employee who has been discharged or suspended may elect to initiate a grievance at step 2 of the grievance procedure.
- 34.6 When appropriate, the City agrees to make reasonable efforts to resolve work performance problems through a positive out-placement and/or the Employee Assistance Program (EAP).

Article 35 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

35.1 IMPORTANT PRINCIPLES

These principles describe the way the Union leadership and the City management (we) choose to manage conflict. They are not, however, grievable in themselves:

- a. Conflict is a natural outgrowth of people working together. We value conflict as an opportunity to work together and solve problems. Suggestions, complaints, or grievances are not viewed as negative, but are seen as a sign of a healthy, productive organization.
- b. Win-win problem solving is the best. We "get to yes" by focusing on interests rather than positions, by separating people from the problem, by inventing options for mutual gain, and by using objective criteria for deciding on solutions.
- c. Timelines as noted in this procedure are important. They force the parties to identify issues and to respond to them. They help the parties resolve the issues behind the conflict. Supervisors and Union stewards have the responsibility jointly to determine when it serves the interests of all concerned to renegotiate the deadline in order to focus on problem solving or when problem solving is best accomplished within the deadlines. The City and Union recognize that in rare occasions an unforeseen situation may exist that results in either side failing to meet the timelines identified in this article. In this event, the City and the Union agree to notify the other party within three (3) business days of the expired timeline. The parties mutually agree to allow the grievance to be carried forward; however, it shall not be subject to arbitration.
- d. Problem solving is best done at the level closest to the problem. This means that grievances and complaints are, ideally, resolved in the work team. We support problem solving by ensuring that Union and City organizational interests are included in the problem solving, and that supervisors, stewards, and employees have all available information to assist them in solving the problem.
- e. Real problem solving occurs when participants are free to brainstorm, to freely discuss ideas, and to propose alternatives that might solve the problem or lead others involved

in the problem solving to even better ideas. For this reason, some discussions among employees, supervisors, and Union representatives need to be considered "safe@, that is, not to be construed as a commitment to a position and not to be used outside the brainstorming environment. Clear, mutual agreements about the safe discussions are to be established prior to the discussion if this option is to be used.

- f. Disclosure is an important element in problem solving. All parties to a grievance or complaint are to fully share information that relates to the problem at hand. The spirit of this procedure is not served when information is withheld for a "win" at a later meeting. Evidence, whether documented or developed through witnesses, is to be shared at the earliest possible time.
- 35.2 The City and the Union agree it is desirable to resolve problems and issues informally and with the employee(s) involved. In the event a problem related to this Agreement cannot be resolved informally, the grievance procedure outlined in this Article shall be followed.
- 35.3 Problems or issues which are not related to this Agreement, which cannot be solved informally, may be processed as a complaint under the City's complaint procedure. A copy of the complaint procedure is attached to this Agreement as Appendix G. Although employees do not have a right to representation during the processing of a complaint, the City will accommodate a request from an employee for Union representation throughout the complaint procedure.
- 35.4 As used in this Article, "days" means calendar days, excluding holidays.

35.5 PROCEDURES

- a. Grievances will be processed in the following manner and within the stated time limits. The event must have occurred within the past thirty (30) days or the employee should reasonably have had knowledge of the event for no longer than thirty (30) days to be eligible for processing.
- b. The employee and the designated Union representative will be allowed reasonable time, without loss of pay, to present the employee's issue should the meetings occur during working time.
- c. Grievances are processed in the following manner:
 - 1) Consistent with the principle of dispute resolution, any or all time limits specified in this procedure may be waived by mutual consent of the parties. Failure by the employee or the Union to submit the issue in accordance with these time limits without a waiver shall constitute abandonment of the issue. Failure by the City to respond at any step will constitute a waiver of response allowing the employee to proceed to the next step within specified time limits. An issue may be terminated at any time upon receipt of a signed statement from the employee or the Union that the matter has been resolved.
 - An employee may decide to accept a City offer of settlement of an issue at any time. However, a grievance settlement without Union concurrence does not constitute a contractual precedent.
 - A grievance settlement does not constitute a contractual precedent, unless the designated Union and City representatives have agreed to the settlement.

- 4) In the event of a public records request, all information related to the grievance will be kept confidential to the extent possible under the law.
- 5) If a grievance involves employees from different work sections, or if the issue involves a subject that could have a broad impact across work sections, the Union may request of the Human Resources Division Manager to start the grievance at step 2 or 3, as appropriate.
- 6) An employee who has been discharged, demoted, or suspended may elect to initiate a grievance at step 2 of the grievance procedure.
- 7) The City agrees to provide information requested by the Union related to a grievance, in accordance with collective bargaining law. All requests will be directed to Human Resources.

35.6 GRIEVANCE STEPS

a. The employee and/or the employee's union representative should first attempt to informally resolve the issue with her or his immediate supervisor. This informal discussion should include specific facts upon which the grievance is based and the remedy sought. As stated in 35.1 c above, Supervisors and Union stewards have the responsibility jointly to determine when it serves the interests of all concerned to renegotiate the deadline in order to focus on problem solving or when problem solving is best accomplished within the deadlines.

b. <u>Step 1</u>

- If this attempt is not successful, the employee may submit a written notice of a formal grievance to the supervisor with a copy to the Union, within thirty (30) days from the occurrence or reasonable knowledge thereof, including:
 - A. a statement of the grievance and relevant facts;
 - B. the specific contract provisions in question; and,
 - C. the remedy sought.
- 2) The supervisor will respond to the employee in writing within twenty one (21) days, with a copy to the Chief Steward.

c. <u>Step 2</u>

- 1) If the issue remains unresolved, it may be submitted in writing to the Division Manager within twenty one (21) days from receipt of the supervisor's reply, with a copy to the Human Resource Division Manager.
- 2) The Division Manager, or her or his designee, shall meet with the employee and her or his immediate supervisor and respond in writing within twenty-one (21) days. The employee may request a Union representative be at the meeting. A copy shall be sent to the Chief Steward.

d. Step 3

1) If the issue remains unresolved within twenty one (21) days of receipt of the Division Manager's written reply, the grievance, along with all pertinent written information,

AFSCME contract [47]

- shall be submitted to the Executive Manager with a copy to the Human Resources Division Manager.
- 2) The Executive Manager, or her or his designee, will meet with the employee, the Union representative (s), and the Human Resources Division Manager, or her or his designee, and respond in writing to all parties within twenty-one (21) days.

e. Step 4 – Resolution of Grievance

- 1) If the grievance is still not resolved, it may be submitted to grievance mediation, under Article 35.7 below, upon mutual agreement of the City and the Union or, absent such agreement, the Union may submit it within twenty-one (21) days to an arbitrator in the following manner:
 - A. The parties will attempt to negotiate a mutual statement stipulating the issue to be submitted for arbitration.
 - B. A list of five (5) American Arbitration Association (AAA) qualified members shall be requested from the Employment Relations Board and the parties shall alternately strike one name from the list until one (1) is left. The order of striking shall be determined by lot and shall not require more than one (1) day to complete each strike.
 - C. Neither the City nor the Union may submit any new factual information in arbitration that was not presented previously in the administrative hearings. If, prior to the arbitration hearing, either party discovers new factual information not previously discussed, the parties shall reconvene a step 3 hearing. This meeting may not delay the arbitration hearing unless both parties mutually agree to delay it.
 - D. The arbitrator shall render a decision within thirty (30) days. The powers of the arbitrator shall be limited to interpreting the collective bargaining agreement and determining if it has been violated. She or he shall have no authority to alter, modify, vacate, or amend any terms of the collective bargaining agreement, or to decide on any condition which is not specifically treated in this agreement. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on both parties.
 - E. Each grievance will be submitted at a separately convened arbitration hearing unless the parties agree mutually to submit more than one (1) grievance at the same arbitration hearing. The cost of the impartial arbitrator and the cost of a court reporter or stenographer, if requested by the arbitrator, and transcript of the hearing furnished to the arbitrator, shall be shared equally by the parties. Each party shall be responsible for all costs of presenting its position to the arbitrator. All meetings and hearings under this procedure shall be kept informal and private, and shall include only the parties in interest and/or designated representatives referred to in this procedure.

35.7 OPTIONAL MEDIATION

As an alternative to arbitration, the parties may mutually agree to grievance mediation. Such attempt at mediation shall not constitute a waiver of the right to seek arbitration and shall constitute a waiver of time limits specified herein pending the outcome of the mediation process.

35.8 The parties agree that this Agreement and its provisions are to be enforced solely through the grievance procedure, or as otherwise expressly specified herein.

Article 36 HEALTHY WORKPLACE

The City and the Union have a shared interest in promoting a safe and respectful workplace for all staff as outlined in the Respectful Work Environment (RWE) Policy. Concerns related to the RWE policy can be raised pursuant to the Complaint Process for the Respectful Work Environment Policy. Employees may contact a Union steward for assistance.

Article 37 ELECTRONIC RECOGNITION SYSTEMS

37.1 Electronic recognition systems, including but not limited to Automatic Vehicle Location (AVL), Global Positioning System (GPS), security cameras, proximity cards and any evolution of these respective technologies may be used for operational and programmatic purposes, including but not limited to improving health and safety at City work locations. The tracking should be limited to the legitimate operational purposes, conducted only during working hours. The City will comply with employees' reasonable expectation of privacy. This includes protection from data collection in restrooms, dressing rooms, and lactation rooms. Policies developed and implemented to explain the legitimate operational purposes, circumstances under which data-collecting will take place, notices of the City's right to review and use gathered data of employee actions while using City-owned property, and the data-collecting capabilities of the City-issued property, will be developed with feedback from the union.

37.2 NOTICE REQUIREMENT

The City agrees to notify all employees that electronic recognitions systems are being used in the workplace and written confirmation of such notice will be signed by the employees. Employees will be given proper training regarding the use and operation of such systems.

The City shall provide the Union with advance notice of any proposed new technology that may have an impact on the terms and conditions of employment. The Union will have 30 days to notify the City of its intent to bargain the impact.

37.3 INVESTIGATION

Any and all such data will not be used as the sole basis for any investigation that results from violation of City policies and/or state and federal law. However, it may be used as corroborating information in any such investigation. If the data is to be used to discipline or discharge an employee, the City must provide the Union, prior to the investigatory meeting, an opportunity to review the data used by the City to support the discipline or discharge.

Under this agreement, such data will be limited to active work time and not during lunch or breaks unless other policies are violated.

Article 38 CAREER DEVELOPMENT ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

38.1 The City and the Union support the Career Development Assistance Program (CDAP), a program which assists employees who wish to develop their careers. The CDAP provides a variety of career development tools, resources, and opportunities for employees. The CDAP will be periodically reviewed and updated in collaboration with AFSCME leadership.

- A career development plan is a tool to assist employees in achieving their career goals. The plan identifies an employee's career goals, outlines steps to accomplish the goals, and tracks progress. Employees are not required to complete a plan to access any of the career development tools, resources or opportunities. The plan does not guarantee training opportunities, a promotion, a career development assignment, or any other resource or opportunity offered by the CDAP.
- 38.3 Career development resources include career counseling through the City's Employee Assistance Program, education aid, classification manuals, job postings, informational interviews, assessment resources, career development contacts, and career development library materials located in Human Resources. The CDAP guidelines can be found on-line on the City's web pages.
- 38.4 Career development opportunities include but are not limited to career development assignments (posted opportunities), special assignments, acting-in-capacity assignments, cross- training opportunities, flex-time, involvement in the Union, participation on task teams or committees, participation in City-sponsored and external trainings, membership in professional organizations, and serving as a career development contact.
- Sa.5 Career development assignments are opportunities for employees to develop skills, gain knowledge, and acquire experience. A career development plan is not required, although a well-crafted plan that includes clearly stated career goals may enhance an employee's competitiveness for an assignment. As part of the career development assignment, the employee and the career development (new) supervisor will discuss and commit to writing the duties of the assignment, the supervisor's performance expectations of the employee, and how performance will be evaluated. Employees who demonstrate an inability to perform in a career development assignment shall be given constructive feedback by the supervisor and may revise their career development plans, but the inability to perform shall not be a basis for negative evaluation in their regular position(s).

Article 39 EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

- The City shall continue to provide an Employee Assistance Program (EAP) to bargaining unit employees to provide individual, confidential personal, family, financial, and other counseling services. The cost of these services shall be borne by the City for the term of this Agreement. Employees, their immediate families, and members of the employees' households are eligible for up to four (4) visits per problem, per year. The same provider may be used by the City for a wide variety of services, including, but not limited to, training, work group intervention, mediation, and critical incident debriefs. These work-site related services are not part of the "Employee Assistance Program" as defined in this Section.
- The Benefits Study Group, a joint labor-management committee, shall monitor and evaluate the EAP and make recommendations concerning selection of the EAP provider to the City's contract administrator, who shall retain final authority, with the understanding that he/she will choose a provider acceptable to the committee.
- 39.3 Participation in the EAP programs for individual counseling services is strictly voluntary. Supervisors or employees may suggest using the services of the EAP to assist in resolving work performance problems.

Article 40 SAVINGS CLAUSE

- 40.1 The provisions of this Agreement are declared to be severable. If any section, subsection, sentence, clause, or phrase of this Agreement shall for any reason be held to be invalid or unconstitutional, the decision shall not affect the validity of the remaining sections, sentences, clauses, and phrases of this Agreement. They shall remain in effect, it being the intent of the parties that this Agreement shall stand notwithstanding the invalidity of any part.
- 40.2 In the event that any section, subsection, clause, or phrase of this Agreement is held to be invalid or unconstitutional, the parties shall attempt to bargain a replacement that, to the extent legally allowable, serves the same purpose as the severed language. The bargaining process will be conducted as specified in public employee collective bargaining law and regulations.

Article 41 TERMINATION

- 41.1 This Agreement, or any part of it, may be terminated or renegotiated at any time by mutual consent of both parties.
- 41.2 This Agreement shall be effective upon ratification, and shall be binding upon the City, the Union, and its members and shall remain in full force and effect through June 30, 2020.
- 41.3 The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement, each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any subject or matter appropriate for collective bargaining, and that the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth in this Agreement. Therefore, the City and the Union, for the life of this Agreement, each voluntarily and unqualifiedly waives the right and agrees that the other shall not be obligated to bargain collectively with respect to any subject or matter without mutual consent, even though the subjects or matters may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both of the parties at the time they negotiated or signed this Agreement. All terms and conditions of employment not covered by this Agreement shall continue to be subject to the City's direction and control.
- 41.4 After June 30, 2020, this Agreement shall automatically be renewed from year to year and shall be binding for additional periods of one (1) year unless either the City or the Union gives written notice to the other, not later than January 15, prior to the aforesaid expiration date of the Agreement, of its desire to modify the Agreement. Negotiations will begin no later than March 1. The Agreement shall remain in full force and effect during the period of negotiations.

In witness whereof, the parties to this Agreement have executed the same, by their offices and agents as duly authorized on this 22nd Day of September, 2016.

FOR THE CITY		FOR THE UNION
		Janus Farley
Jon Ruiz, City Manager		NaNell Earley Representative, AFSCME Council 75
Alder John		P 3284
Alana Holmes, Human Resources Director		Cindy Koehler, AFSCME President
KBeralds	: "	Wendy K. Beck
Keri Beraldo, Chief Negotiator / Human		Wendy Beck, AFSCME Bargaining Team
Resources Manager		Poliston Edmiston
		Bob Edmiston, AFSCME Bargaining Team
,		Dolf Still
		Dal Ollek, AFSCME Bargaining Team
		Frail Smith
		Trail Smith, AFSCME Bargaining Team

APPENDIX A Salary Schedule (Hourly Rates) July 1, 2016 through December 31, 2016

Class Title	Grade	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6
Accounting Clerk	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
Accounting Clerk, Senior	180	19.20	20.08	20.08	21.88	22.89	23.90
Accounting Technician	200	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15
Admin Aide	120	14.77	15.41	16.12	16.85	17.58	18.40
Admin Specialist	150	16.85	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99
Admin Specialist, Sr.	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
Airport Operation Duty Officer	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Airport Worker 1	160	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88
Airport Worker 2	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Airport Worker 3	200	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15
Airport Worker 4	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Animal Technician	160	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88
Application Support Tech	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Application Support Tech, Sr.	260	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03
Box Office Spec	130	15.41	16.12	16.85	17.58	18.40	19.20
Building Maint Worker 1	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
Building Maint Worker 2	190	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98
Building Maint Worker 3	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
Code Enforcement Insp.	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Concessionaire Cord.	160	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88
Courier/Mail Clerk	120	14.77	15.41	16.12	16.85	17.58	18.40
Court Operations Specialist A	160	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88
Court Operations Specialist B	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Custodian	120	14.77	15.41	16.12	16.85	17.58	18.40
Electrician - Apprentice	200	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15
Electrical Inspector	270	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03	35.56
Electrical Inspector, Lead	290	31.15	32.57	34.03	35.56	37.17	38.83
Electrician 1	250	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57
Electrician 2	270	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03	35.56
Engineering Permit Tech 1	220	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52
Engineering Permit Tech 2	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Engineering Tech 1	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
Engineering Tech 2	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Engineering Tech, Associate	250	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57
Fire Maintenance Worker	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Fleet Parts Specialist	190	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98
Fleet Service Tech, Master	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Fleet Service Technician	220	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52

AFSCME contract [53]

Class Title	Grade	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6
Fleet Service Technician, Lead	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Fleet Service Worker	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
Gardener	200	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15
General Service Aide	90	12.94	13.52	14.12	14.77	15.41	16.12
Geographic Information Tech 1	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Geographic Information Tech 2	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Graphic Designer	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
HVAC Technician 1	220	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52
HVAC Technician 2	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Land Use Review/Survey Tech	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Lead Custodian	150	16.85	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99
Legal Assistant	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
Library Assistant 1	120	14.77	15.41	16.12	16.85	17.58	18.40
Library Assistant 2	150	16.85	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99
Library Assistant 3	160	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88
Library Assistant 4	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Maintenance Worker 1	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
Maintenance Worker 2	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Maintenance Worker 3	200	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15
Maintenance Worker 4	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Mechanical Inspector, Lead	280	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03	35.56	37.17
Park Specialist 1	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
Park Specialist 2	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Park Specialist 3	200	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15
Park Specialist 4	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Parking Services Officer-Lead	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
Parking Services Officer	160	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88
Parking Services Technician	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
Parts and Supply Specialist	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
PC/Network Support Tech 1	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
PC/Network Support Tech 2	250	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57
Permit Specialist 1	140	16.12	16.85	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08
Permit Specialist 2	160	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88
Permit Specialist 3	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
Permit Technician 1	190	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98
Permit Technician 2	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
Planning/Land Use Permit Tech 1	190	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98
Planning/Land Use Permit Tech 2	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
Plumbing Inspector	270	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03	35.56

Class Title	Grade	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6
Plumbing Inspector, Lead	290	31.15	32.57	34.03	35.56	37.17	38.83
Plumbing/Mech. Systems Tech	250	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57
Pool Operator	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Printing Technician	170	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89
Program Coordinator	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
Program Coordinator, Sr.	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Program Specialist	190	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98
Radio Communication Installer	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Radio Communication Tech 1	220	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52
Radio Communication Tech 2	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Radio Communications Tech 3	260	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03
Rec. Office Coordinator	160	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88
Recreation Program Assistant	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Rehabilitation Specialist	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Residential Inspector	270	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03	35.56
Residential Plans Reviewer	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Stores Clerk	150	16.85	17.58	18.40	19.20	20.08	20.99
Structural Inspector, Lead	280	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03	35.56	37.17
Structure/Mech Inspector	260	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03
Technical Specialist 1	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
Technical Specialist 2	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Traffic Engineering Tech 1	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
Traffic Engineering Tech 2	230	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81
Traffic Signal Tech	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Tree Trimmer	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
Traffic Sgnl Ltd Mnt Electrician	220	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52
Utility Admin Coordinator 1	200	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15
Utility Admin Coordinator 2	220	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52
Video Technician	210	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31
Wastewater Assistant	180	19.20	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90
Wastewater Supply Specialist	190	20.08	20.99	21.88	22.89	23.90	24.98
Wastewater Tech 1 (Tues-Mon)	220	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52
Wastewater Tech 2 (Tues-Mon)	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Wastewater Tech 3 (Tues-Mon)	260	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03
Wastewater Technician 1	220	22.89	23.90	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52
Wastewater Technician 2	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15
Wastewater Technician 3	260	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15	32.57	34.03
WW Instrument Electrician	240	24.98	26.15	27.31	28.52	29.81	31.15

Class Title	Grade	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
EMS Accounting Specialist	123	19.41	20.34	21.26	22.19	23.11	24.04	24.96	25.89	26.81

Appendix B UNIT CLARIFICATION

The parties have agreed to the following definitions to be applied in deciding whether a position should be included in the AFSCME unit or whether it should remain non-represented.

REGULAR EMPLOYEES

Regular employment occurs when a position is budgeted as regular based on an expectation that the function and the funding will be ongoing in the City workforce. Regular employees must work at least one thousand forty (1040) hours in a calendar year beginning with the first pay period beginning in January.

TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES

- a. Temporary employees are those hired to work, except in the Recreation Division, on a temporary, seasonal, occasional, or on-call basis for less than one thousand forty (1040) hours in a calendar year. The same parameter shall apply to temporary positions. Temporary employment is used to supplement the regular work force but not to supplant regular bargaining unit positions. It is not the intent of this Agreement to allow for a temporary position to be filled on a regular, ongoing basis at, or close to, half-time from year to year.
- b. Seasonal Recreation Employees are those who are scheduled to work less than forty (40) hours per pay period in sixteen (16) of the twenty-six (26) pay periods. Typically, the ten (10) pay periods where employees will work more than forty (40) hours per pay period will be during the months of May through October and during school breaks.

3. RECREATION ACTIVITY EMPLOYEES (RAE's)

- a. Recreation Activity Employees are regular employees who are filling regularly scheduled position in a program in the Recreation Division who are guaranteed to work a minimum of one thousand forty (1040) hours per year but who are not guaranteed to work in each pay period in the year.
- b. For specific information on Recreation Activity Employees see Appendix C.

4. LIMITED DURATION EMPLOYEES

a. Limited duration employees are those hired as full-time or part-time employees for a period of six (6) months to two (2) years. Employees hired in a limited duration position will be members of the bargaining unit and covered by all provisions of this Agreement except as specified below:

Article 9 -Seniority

Article 10 -Probationary Period
Article 11 -Workforce Reduction
Article 33 -Discipline and Discharge

 In addition, the following provisions of this Agreement will be modified as indicated:

- Article 16, Hours and Overtime Overtime will be restricted to paid compensation only.
- 2) Article 21, Health and Accident Insurance Health, dental, and vision insurance will be provided only for the employee on the City health plans. Employees will pay the cost specified in Article 21.2. Limited duration employees will be eligible to purchase dependent coverage at their own expense.
- c. In the event a limited duration employee is hired into a regular bargaining unit position, without a break in service, and successfully completes her or his probationary period, the employee will be granted seniority back to the date of hire in the limited duration position.

5. MANAGERIAL EXEMPT EMPLOYEE

Employees in the following positions will be considered managerial exempt employees:

- a. A position which requires the development of policy and procedures for approval by legislative or administrative officials and is accountable for exercising independent judgment, discretion, and decision-making.
- b. A position to which authority is delegated to manage a program successfully including latitude to initiate and implement policy or program changes.
- c. A position which requires a relevant degree (at a four-year college), or an equivalent in professional experience and/or graduate degree training. A four-year degree may be characteristic of these positions but not determinative. Position may require professional certificate such as engineer, architect, CPA, etc.
- d. A program management trainee, including a person promoted from a technical occupation and assigned professional duties as defined above is included in this definition. If a City employee is a successful applicant for a program management trainee position, employees in the bargaining unit may retain, at their option, their representation rights during their trainee program.

CONFIDENTIAL, NON-REPRESENTED EMPLOYEE

- a. Confidential, non-represented employees are regular employees who perform work that is generally covered by the terms of this Agreement but who are exempted from the bargaining unit because of the nature of their assignment as defined by ORS 243 and this Agreement. Confidential employees must perform work that involves the administration of the Agreement, grievance, and bargaining preparation, or support of human resources or senior management employees who develop recommendations or make decisions directly related to negotiations and grievances for the City.
- b. The following positions will be identified as confidential, non-represented:
 - One clerical or administrative position for the City Manager and each Executive Manager, unless this role is performed by a supervisory exempt position.

- 2) All Para-professional (Program Specialist, Program Coordinator, and Senior Program Coordinator) positions in the Human Resource Section of Public Works and the Human Resources and Risk Services Divisions, except those involved in training and development and general liability.
- All Administrative Aides, Administrative Specialists, and Senior Administrative Specialists working in Human Resources and those in Risk Services that falls within the above definition.
- c. Either the City or the Union may request a review of a position to discuss the confidential or non-represented status of the position. Should a position that has been confidential, non-represented be changed to represented, the employee will become a member of the AFSCME bargaining unit, in accordance with Article 3, within sixty (60) days of being notified in writing of the decision.
- d. Employees who become bargaining unit members because of a change in their confidential or non-represented status will be given seniority credit based on their date of hire with the organization. However, their seniority earned while out of the bargaining unit shall not be used in Article 11 to bump during a layoff. All other sections of Article 11 are applicable. Employees who move into the bargaining unit as a result of a change in their confidential status will have any wages or benefits they have been receiving which are greater than those of the bargaining unit red circled for a period of twelve (12) months from the date of implementation of the change.

7. NEW POSITIONS

- a. Except for positions represented by another bargaining unit or exempt positions, the City will notify the Union promptly if it intends to establish a new classification or position, or to reclassify any position. If requested, the City will meet to discuss any Union concerns. If, after notice, the Union does not notify the City within ten (10) working days of concerns regarding bargaining unit status, the City may implement the classification and unit status proposed. The implementation shall be the mutual agreement of the parties if notice is not received within ten (10) working days. Time limits may be waived by mutual agreement of the parties.
- Any disagreements concerning exclusion on the basis of managerial exempt duties
 of a position from the bargaining unit will be resolved as provided in Section
 9 Enforcement, below. The provision of Article 15 Salaries, shall apply to the
 resolution of salary disputes.

8. TEMPORARY REVIEW PROCESS

- a. Both the City and the Union agree that a clear distinction between regular and temporary employees is a significant issue in the labor management relationship and will periodically review the status of temporary employees.
- b. The City will provide the Union quarterly reports on temporary employee usage.
- c. The Union and the City will meet upon request of either party to discuss any potential questions regarding temporary employee usage and will jointly review them. The review process does not guarantee the creation of additional regular positions. The review process may result in improved methods of tracking and reporting the use of temporary employees.

AFSCME contract [59]

- d. If the review process results in a conclusion that temporary employment of certain employees conflicts with the provisions of this Agreement, and funding for regular employment is not approved, the positions will be eliminated within a reasonable period of time not to exceed thirty (30) days from the end of the defined duration as set forth in the temporary employment definition unless otherwise agreed between the parties.
- e. The City will establish a process that will identify the function performed (e.g. Custodian).
- f. Orientation of newly hired temporary employees shall include information on the City's Unions and organizational philosophy.
- g. Exceptions may be made to the limitations set for temporary employment by mutual agreement of the parties for valid business reasons. Valid business reasons include, but are not limited to, backfill for an employee who has taken a leave of absence or career development opportunity for up to a year, and student internship, training, or placement programs designed to meet specific recruitment needs.

ENFORCEMENT

- a. It is our intent to resolve any Unit Clarification dispute between AFSCME Local 1724 and the City of Eugene, Oregon by using the process of mediationarbitration, utilizing any mediator-arbitrator mutually agreed upon or selected through the Oregon State Mediation and Conciliation Service. The Union must request mediation within twenty (20) working days after the Union response of its concerns to the City to advance the dispute.
- b. It is the intent of the parties to first mediate the dispute. In the event resolution cannot be reached through the mediation process the Union may seek arbitration by requesting a list of seven names within ten (10) working days after mediation to be obtained from the Oregon Employment Relations Board (ERB), all of whom must be certified by the American Arbitration Association for listing on the American Arbitration Association Panel of Arbitrators. The arbitrator shall be mutually selected from the Oregon Employment Relations Board list by using a striking process, with the winner of the first coin toss to make the first strike.
- c. The Union recognizes that it may not challenge this definition of the bargaining unit unless there are new positions added to the work force which the Union believes belong in the bargaining unit or unless current positions undergo substantial changes in duties and responsibilities. If such challenges occur, they shall be submitted to the mediation-arbitration process.

Appendix C RECREATION ACTIVITY EMPLOYEES

- 1. The City and the Union agree to apply the terms outlined below to any employee who falls in the category of a Recreation Activity Employee (RAE).
- 2. Recreation Activity Employees are those who are filling a regularly scheduled position in a program in the Recreation Division who are guaranteed to work a minimum of one thousand forty (1040) hours per year but who are not guaranteed to work in each pay period in the year.
- 3. Employees will be members of the Union and covered by all provisions of the Agreement except for the following Articles:
 - Article 25 Sick Leave
- 4. The following Articles will apply to all RAE's as modified below:
 - Article 9 Seniority
 - Article 11 Work Force Reduction
 - Article 16 Hours and Overtime
 - Article 17 Holidays
 - Article 18 Vacations
 - Article 21 Health and Accident Insurance
 - Article 22 Life Insurance
 - Article 28 Long-Term Disability

SENIORITY

- a. Employees will start accruing seniority when they become a RAE. Seniority for employees who become a RAE on the same date will be determined by the earliest hire date (or rehire date if there is a break in service). When two (2) or more employees have the same hire date, their order of seniority shall be determined by lot. Once determined by lot, the employee's relative seniority shall be fixed.
- b. An employee shall lose all seniority credit in the event of a voluntary or involuntary termination. If an employee does not work temporarily because of a lack of work, it is not considered a termination, as indicated in 5. Furlough below.
- c. RAE's will be given preference upon request for additional, available hours of work in their program, in a RAE classification for which they are qualified, up to forty (40) in a work week.
- d. RAE's hired into a regular AFSCME position will be given seniority credit for their time as a RAE. Additionally, they will be given retroactive leave accrual date credit.

6. FURLOUGH

- a. Furlough is defined as the placement of an employee in a temporary non-duty, non- pay status due to a lack of funds or work. Employees may be furloughed for up to thirty-five (35) consecutive days. The City shall provide at least thirty (30) days written notice of furlough to the employee, except in emergency situations beyond the City's control.
- b. Employees may use personal leave, indicated in 11 below, during furlough.

- c. Employees will be furloughed by seniority in a program area at a site, starting with the least senior employee within the classification of the affected program area and work site.
- Furloughs will not be considered a break in service for purposes of seniority or hire date.
- e. Employees in unpaid status for one (1) calendar month or more will not be eligible for insurance benefits provided under the terms of this agreement. However, employees may purchase insurance at their own expense.
- f. Employees who are placed on furlough shall be given an opportunity to work any available temporary hours in a classification for which they are qualified at their regular rate of pay.

7. LAYOFF

- a. Layoff is defined as the separation of a non-probationary employee from the City due to the lack of work for a period of more than thirty-five (35) days or more or the elimination of a position.
- Non-probationary RAE's will be laid off in inverse order of seniority in a classification.
- c. RAE's who have been laid off will have right to be recalled by seniority to their previously held classification for a period of twenty four (24) months. Employees' seniority will be protected during this time. In addition, employees who have been laid off will be given the opportunity to bump into any temporary position in the program for which they are qualified during the layoff/recall period.
- d. Employees on the recall list are responsible for notifying the City's Human Resource office if they have a change in address or phone number. To qualify for recall, an employee who receives notice must contact the Human Resource office within seven (7) calendar days of the date mailed. Any employee who does not respond or turns down the offer will forfeit recall rights.

8. SALARIES

- a. RAE's will be paid in accordance with the schedule in Section 13 below.
- b. RAE's will get the cost of living adjustments effective July 1, 2016, effective January 1, 2017, effective July 1, 2017, effective July 1, 2018, and effective July 1, 2019, in accordance with 15.1.a, 15.1.b, 15.1.c, 15.1.d and 15.1.e, except for those employees whose salaries have been adjusted due to an increase in the State required minimum wage. Employees who receive a salary adjustment on January 1 of any given year due to an increase in the State required minimum wage will have their cost of living adjustment reduced by the percent of increase they received the previous January.
- c. RAE's who have been working for twelve (12) months in a classification will have their performance reviewed and, if performing satisfactorily will get a four and one half percent (4.5%) increase in their hourly wage, up to the maximum of the Recreation Salary Schedule rate for their classification.

HOURS AND OVERTIME

- a. RAE's shall be paid overtime for all hours worked beyond forty (40) in a work week. Overtime will be compensated at one and one-half (1 1/2) times the employee's regular rate. Employees will be restricted to paid compensation only.
- b. RAE employees are not eligible for shift differential pay.

HOLIDAYS

a. RAE's shall be paid for their normal scheduled hours of work pro-rated based on standard hours worked in accordance with 17.7a, for the following holidays observed by the City:

> New Year's – January 1 Thanksgiving – fourth Thursday in November Christmas – December 25

- b. If the Recreation Division decides to close all normal operations division-wide on another designated City holiday, as defined in Article 17, than those listed above, that holiday will be granted to RAE's for that year.
- c. At the current time, the Friday after Thanksgiving qualifies as a holiday, under b. above. However, if normal operations are scheduled at any Recreation Division site in the future, this day will not be granted as a holiday for RAE's.
- d. Should a holiday fall on the employee's regular day off, the holiday hours, prorated in accordance with the standard hours designated in the payroll system, shall be added to the employee's personal leave bank.
- e. In the event that the Recreation program remains open on one of the holidays mentioned above and the employee is required to work, the holiday hours shall be added to the employee's personal leave bank.

PERSONAL LEAVE

- a. Personal leave will accrue each bi-weekly pay period based on actual hours worked and paid leave time coded in lieu of work. Employees may not use personal leave accruals during the first six (6) months of continuous service except for when they are sick.
- Employees will earn personal leave time for every hour worked in accordance with the following schedule:

Length of Continuous Service in Years	Full-Time Bi-Weekly Accrual Rate	Full-Time Annual Accrual Rate
1 to 5	3.692 hours	96 hours
5 to 10	4.308 hours	112 hours
10 +	4.923 hours	128 hours

- c. Employees are allowed to accrue up to a maximum of one hundred twenty (120) hours of personal leave time.
- d. Employees must submit a written request to use personal leave to their supervisor, normally, no more than three (3) months in advance. However, if advanced planning is required, employees may submit personal leave request more than three (3) months in advance. Personal leave will be granted or denied, subject to reasonable operating requirements, within five (5) working days of the date received by the supervisor. However, vacation requests may be held if work schedules for a particular program area have not been established.
- e. Each employee may exercise a seniority right to have preference in vacation scheduling for a single vacation period within a calendar year.
- f. In certain program areas, employees may be required to use their personal leave during scheduled facility and/or program closures. However, employees will be allowed to retain up to forty (40) hours of accrued leave to be used for sick leave purposes.

12. INSURANCE AND OTHER BENEFITS

- a. The City shall provide eligible RAE's with health, dental, and vision insurance under the City self-insured plans, along with life insurance, and long term disability insurance. Insurance coverage will be provided for the employee only. Employees may purchase dependent coverage on the City plans.
- b. RAE's will share in the cost of health insurance as outlined in Article 21.2.a and 21.2.b.
- c. Insurance-eligible RAE's will be covered by a twenty-five thousand dollar (\$25,000) life insurance benefit. In addition, they will have long-term disability (LTD) insurance based on the standard hours designated in the payroll system. The standard hours will be updated quarterly based on the average hours worked in the previous twenty-six (26) pay periods.
- d. RAE's will also be eligible to participate in the City's deferred compensation program, flexible spending account program, and employee assistance program, purchase supplemental life insurance, and receive a free bus pass.

13. SALARY SCHEDULE FOR RECREATION ACTIVITY EMPLOYEES

a. Effective July 1, 2016 to December 31, 2016.

CLAS	CLASSIFICATION	GRADE	MINIMUM	MAXIMUM
18635	Recreation Activity Leader - RAE	752	10.29	12.86
18655	Recreation Activity Coordinator - RAE	753	11.80	14.80
18675	Instructor I - RAE	754	10.29	12.86
18685	Instructor II - RAE	755	13.51	16.90
18695	Instructor III - RAE	756	17.17	21.51
18715	Lifeguard - RAE	757	10.29	12.86
18725	Head Lifeguard - RAE	758	11.80	14.80
18735	Aquatics Coordinator - RAE	759	14.17	18.05

b. If a RAE is assigned to work in another classification during his/her regularly scheduled hours at his/her site, his/her pay rate will remain the same, unless he/she is assigned to work in a higher classification. If an employee requests and is granted additional hours, he/she will be paid at the appropriate pay rate for the position worked.

Appendix D USE OF ALCOHOL AND DRUGS

STATEMENT OF PRINCIPLE

The City and the Union jointly recognize that alcohol and drug use by an employee which adversely affects job performance may constitute a serious threat to the health and safety of the public, the employee, and coworkers. It is the policy of the City to attempt to prevent drug and alcohol abuse by providing education and assistance to all employees. The use of, or being under the influence of, alcoholic beverages or controlled substances as defined by the law, excluding any substance lawfully prescribed for the employee's use, shall not be permitted at the work site and/or while on duty. Prohibited conduct is further defined in City policy.

2. NOTICE OF POLICY

All employees will be fully informed of the City's drug and alcohol testing policy and procedures and prohibited conduct before any testing is administered. Newly hired employees will be provided with this information as part of their orientation. No employee shall be tested until this information is provided to him/her.

GROUNDS FOR TESTING

Drug or alcohol testing shall only occur in those circumstances where specific, objective facts become apparent to a trained supervisor which led him/her to believe the employee is under the influence of alcohol or drugs while on the job.

4. RANDOM OR MASSIVE TESTING

Random or massive testing of any kind is prohibited, except as provided for in Section 11b of this Appendix, or otherwise provided by state or federal laws.

DOCUMENTATION

No testing may be conducted without the approval of the employee's supervisor. The supervisor must document in writing the circumstances surrounding the testing and the reasons why the test was ordered. The employee will be provided with a copy of the documentation within twenty-four (24) hours of the conclusion of the test. It shall be the policy of the City that whenever possible, before ordering the testing of an employee, supervisors will consult with the City's Human Resources Director or her or his designee to verify the appropriateness of the testing.

TESTING STANDARDS/MECHANISMS

The following standards/ mechanisms shall be observed:

- a. Drug and Alcohol Testing Laboratory: The City and the Union shall select a Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) certified laboratory or a laboratory licensed through the State of Oregon that can demonstrate experience and capability of quality control, documentation, chain of evidence, technical expertise, and demonstrated proficiency in urine, breath, and blood analysis.
- b. Substances Tested: All samples will be tested for chemical adulteration, narcotics, cannabis, PCP, cocaine, amphetamines, and sedatives. Any urine sample which has been adulterated or is shown to be of a substance other than urine will be reported as such.
- Test Result Standards for Drugs: Test results for drugs will be evaluated and judged based on accepted DHHS standards.

AFSCME contract [66]

- d. Test Result Standard for Alcohol: Test results for alcohol will be considered positive when the individual's breath or blood alcohol content is four hundredths of a percent (.04%) or greater.
- e. Testing Mechanisms: The following testing mechanisms shall be used for any test for alcohol or drugs performed on employees:
 - Any urine screening will be performed by the use of the enzyme immunoassay (EMIT) method and confirmed by the use of Gas Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry (GC/MS). If at any time tests exist with higher rates of reliability than either of these methods, such tests will be used in place of them, if agreed to by the City and the Union.
 - 2) Alcohol tests shall be performed by standard laboratory breath or blood alcohol analysis. A breath alcohol test will be performed first. If the result is four hundredths of a percent (.04%) or higher, the employee may request either a breath or a blood alcohol analysis for their second test.

7. PROCEDURES USED WHEN THE URINE SAMPLE IS GIVEN

The following procedures shall be used whenever an employee is requested to give a urine sample:

- a. The employee will be transported as soon as possible to the contracted City physician's office during normal business hours or to the City's designated hospital during non-business hours. The test shall be given in such a manner as to protect the authenticity of the sample and the privacy of the individual.
- b. If a urine sample tests positive, the medical review physician will question the employee on what prescribed medications, controlled substances, and/or overthe-counter medications she or he currently might be using. Prescribed medications or controlled substances listed will be substantiated by written communication from the attending physician.
- c. Urine collection shall be conducted in a manner which provides a high degree of security for the sample and freedom from adulteration. Employees shall not be witnessed while submitting a sample. Instead, administrative procedures and biologic testing of the sample will be conducted to prevent the submission of fraudulent tests. Upon request, an employee shall be entitled to the presence of a Union representative before testing is administered, provided it does not unreasonably delay the testing.
- d. Immediately after the sample is given, it will be divided into two (2) equal parts. Each of the two (2) portions of the sample will be separately sealed, labeled, and stored in a secure and refrigerated atmosphere. Both of the samples will then be delivered to the City's designated testing laboratory. If the test is positive, both samples will be held by the laboratory for one (1) year and then destroyed. If the test is negative, both samples will be held for seven (7) days and then destroyed.
- The sample will first be tested using the screening procedures set forth in Section 6.e of this Appendix.

- f. If the test is positive for the presence of drugs, the employee will be notified of the positive results no later than twenty-four (24) hours after the City learns of the results, and will be provided with copies of all documents pertinent to the test. The employee will then have the option of having the untested sample submitted to a laboratory of the employee's own choosing which meets the standards specified in Section 6.a of this Appendix. If the second test is negative, the results of the first test will be discarded. Both samples will be held for seven (7) days and then
- g. Each step in the collecting and processing of the urine specimens shall be documented to establish procedural integrity and chain of evidence.

8. PROCEDURES USED WHEN THE BREATH SAMPLE IS GIVEN The following procedure shall be used whenever an employee is requested to give a

destroyed.

breath sample:

a. The employee will be transported as soon as possible to the contracted City

- a. The employee will be transported as soon as possible to the contracted City physician's office during normal business hours or to the City's designated hospital during non-business hours. The test shall be given in such a manner as to protect the authenticity and reliability of the sample and the privacy of the individual.
- b. After the sample has been drawn, and the test is determined by the technician to have been properly executed, if the test results are less than four hundredths of a percent (.04%), no further testing is necessary.
- c. If the test results exceed the limit of four hundredths of a percent (.04%) alcohol content, the employee shall have the option of repeating the breath test or taking a blood alcohol test as described in Section 8 of this Appendix. If the employee chooses another breath alcohol test, the test will be performed after a mandatory fifteen (15) minute waiting period. In the event that the screening and confirmation test results are not identical, the confirmation test result is deemed to be the final result upon which any action shall be taken.
- d. The employee will be notified of the results no later than twenty-four (24) hours after the City learns of the results and will be provided with copies of all documents pertinent to the test.
- e. Each step in the breath analysis testing process shall be documented to establish procedural integrity and chain of evidence.

9. PROCEDURES USED WHEN THE BLOOD SAMPLE IS GIVEN

The following procedure shall be used whenever an employee is requested to give a blood sample:

- a. The employee will be transported as soon as possible to the contracted City physician's office during normal business hours or to the City's designated hospital during non-business hours. The test shall be given in such a manner as to protect the authenticity and reliability of the sample and the privacy of the individual.
- b. Immediately after the sample has been drawn, it will be divided into two (2) equal parts. Each of the two (2) portions of the sample will be separately sealed, labeled, and stored in a secure and refrigerated atmosphere. Both of the samples will then be delivered to the designated testing laboratory. If the test if positive, both AFSCME contract [68]

samples will be held by the laboratory for one (1) year and then destroyed. If the test is negative, both samples will be held for seven (7) days and then destroyed.

- c. If the test results exceed the limit specified in Section 6.d of this Appendix, the employee will be notified of the results no later than twenty-four (24) hours after the City learns of the results and will be provided with copies of all documents pertinent to the test. The employee will then have the option of having the untested sample submitted to a laboratory of the employee's own choosing which meets the standards specified in Section 6.a of this Appendix. If the second test is negative, the first test will be discarded. Both samples will be held for seven (7) days and then destroyed.
- d. Each step in the collecting and processing of the blood specimens shall be documented to establish procedural integrity and chain of evidence.

10. FURTHER PROCEDURAL REQUIREMENTS

In addition to the procedures listed in Sections 7, 8, and 9 of this Appendix, the following procedures shall also be observed:

- a. The City will bear the cost of the initial and confirmatory tests. If an employee chooses to test the second sample, the employee will pay the cost of the test(s). However, in the event that the second sample produces a negative test, the City will reimburse the employee for the cost of the second sample testing.
- b. Testing shall be evaluated in a manner to ensure that an employee's legal drug and alcohol use does not affect the evaluation of the test results.
- c. All test results will be evaluated by a suitably trained physician.
- Test results will be treated with the same confidentiality as other employee medical records.

11. CONSEQUENCES OF POSITIVE TEST RESULTS

- a. An employee who has tested positive for the presence of intoxicants or controlled substances pursuant to this Appendix shall be referred to the Employee Assistance Program or drug or alcohol counseling. An employee's participation in the Employee Assistance Program or in drug or alcohol counseling will be considered in determining what, if any, disciplinary action may be taken.
- b. An employee who has tested positive may be subject to unannounced testing for a one (1) year period following the date of the positive test. If the employee violates the terms of agreed-to treatment or again tests positive during this period, she or he will be subject to immediate discipline, which may include discharge.

12. COSTS

The cost of treatment and required time away from work will be covered as defined in the provisions of this Agreement.

13. CALLBACK SITUATIONS

In the event that the City contacts an employee in a callback situation to perform

additional duties and the employee has consumed alcohol or drugs in a quantity that may meet the standards for "under the influence" as defined in this Appendix, the employee must decline the request to report for duty and shall suffer no adverse consequences for doing so. If the employee reports to work, he or she shall be subject to the provisions of this Appendix.

14. PRESCRIBED MEDICATIONS

It is the responsibility of an employee for whom drugs have been prescribed to ask the treating physician whether the use of the drug(s) may limit or impair the employee's ability to perform employment related duties safely and efficiently and what restrictions, if any, should be followed. Employees using prescribed medications are responsible for meeting the obligations of Section 1.

15. SEARCHES

For administration of this Appendix, the City may, upon reasonable suspicion, conduct searches on City property of employees and/or assigned City property and/or their personal property excluding personal vehicles parked on City property. An employee has the right to request a Union representative be present during the search, provided that the search is not unreasonably delayed by accommodating this provision. This provision is not intended to restrict the City's right to conduct administrative searches of assigned City property for other purposes or searches related to any criminal investigation.

16. INTERFERENCE WITH POLICY

Any activity which purposely interferes with this Appendix will be grounds for disciplinary action. Examples include, but are not limited to, the following: tainting, tampering, or substitution of breath, blood, or urine samples; falsifying information regarding the use of prescribed medications or controlled substances; failure to cooperate with any tests outlined in this policy to determine the presence of drugs or alcohol; or failure to comply with the requirements of Section 15.

17. EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

- a. The employee shall have the right to a Union representative up to and including the time the sample is given; however this provision shall not unreasonably delay testing. Nothing herein shall restrict the employee's right to representation under general law.
- b. If at any point the results of the laboratory testing procedures specified in the Appendix are negative, all further testing of the employee will be discontinued, except as specified in Section 11.b of this Appendix.
- c. The employee will be provided with a copy of the results and all documentation of the testing will be sealed and maintained in a secure place. All test results will be kept confidential by the City.
- d. Any employee who tests positive will be given access to all written documentation available from the testing laboratory which verifies the accuracy of the testing equipment used in the testing process, the chain of evidence, and the accuracy rate of the laboratory.

- 18. If an employee successfully completes a treatment program and is released for duty, she or he shall be returned to her or his regular duty assignment. Employee assignment during treatment will be based on each individual's circumstances. If follow-up care is prescribed after treatment, complying with it may be a condition of employment.
- 19. This drug and alcohol testing program is initiated solely at the request of the City. The Union shall be held harmless for the violation of any employee's rights by the City arising from the administration of this drug and alcohol program.

Appendix E COMMERCIAL DRIVER'S LICENSE/FEDERAL TRANSIT ADMINISTRATION RANDOM DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING PROCEDURES

- This Memorandum of Agreement is entered into by the City of Eugene (City) and AFSCME Local 1724 (Union) for the purpose of specifying those City policies which are in addition to the requirements of the Omnibus Transportation Employee Testing Act of 1991 or the rules promulgated by the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA) to implement this Act.
- 2. Scope of Agreement This Agreement applies only to those bargaining unit employees who are required to hold a Commercial Driver's License (CDL) or whose driving duties are regulated under the Federal Transit Administration (FTA), as a condition of their employment with the City of Eugene. Nothing in this Agreement is intended to nullify or amend any term or condition in the parties' current contract, other Memoranda of Agreement, policies, practices, and work rules.
- 3. The random selection and testing will be conducted by the contracted City physician's office. The contracted City physician's office will also perform the role of Medical Review Officer. The City's EAP will be used as the Substance Abuse Professional (SAP). If the City desires to change any of these arrangements, it will notify the Union sufficiently in advance of any change to allow for consultation.
- 4. In applying 49 CFR 382.305(I), employees who are required to hold a CDL or operate motor vehicles under FTA regulations will be considered to be "waiting to be dispatched" whenever they are working. This means when an employee is notified that they have been selected for random alcohol or drug testing, they will be tested on the day they are notified.
- 5. The costs of conducting the testing and subsequent employee evaluations will be paid for by the City except that if an employee chooses to test the second sample, the employee will pay the cost of the test(s). However, in the event that the second sample produces a negative test, the City will reimburse the employee for the cost of the second sample testing.
- 6. Under the FMCSA rules, a tested employee with an alcohol concentration of two hundredths of a percent (.02%) to thirty-nine thousandths of a percent (.039%) shall not be allowed to perform safety- sensitive functions for twenty-four (24) hours. If a covered City employee is tested and found to be in this range, they will not be allowed to return to work but will be placed on administrative leave until the beginning of their next scheduled work day. The employee will also be referred to the Employee Assistance Program (EAP) for an initial consultation and every effort will be made to schedule the EAP appointment within this twenty-four (24) hour period. If this is not possible, then the appointment will be scheduled on the employee's next regular work day. If the twenty-four (24) hour period has not elapsed prior to the employee returning to work, they will be assigned other duties outside of their regular classification for the remainder of the (twenty-four) (24) hour period.
- 7. Prescribed medications authorized by a licensed medical provider which may impair performance must be reported to the employee's direct supervisor. Upon receiving a prescription, it is the employee's responsibility to ask the treating medical provider whether the use of the prescribed medication(s) would adversely affect their ability to safely operate a motor vehicle and to report that information to their supervisor. Such information will be kept confidential and known only by those needing such information.

- 8. The City will conduct Post-accident testing involving CDL or FTA regulated operators as described in part 382.303 of the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration regulations.
- 9. This Agreement is initiated solely because of implementation of the Omnibus Transportation Employee Testing Act of 1991. The Union shall be held harmless for the violation of any employee's rights by the City arising from the administration of this drug and alcohol testing program.

Appendix F JOB FAMILIES

A. The following list identifies job families to be used in workforce reductions procedures defined in Article 11.

aom	100 117 (11010 1 1 1	
1)	CLASSIFICATION TITLE Senior Program Coordinator Utility Administration Coordinator 2 Legal Assistant Program Coordinator Utility Administration Coordinator 1 Program Specialist EMS Accounting Specialist Court Operations Specialist B Senior Administrative Specialist Court Operations Specialist A Recreation Office Coordinator Administrative Specialist Administrative Aide Courier/Mail Clerk	RANGE 24-00 22-00 21-00 21-00 20-00 19-00 123 18-00 17-00 16-00 15-00 12-00
2)	Plumbing Inspector, Lead Mechanical Inspector, Lead Structural Inspector, Lead Plumbing Inspector Residential Inspector Structural/Mechanical Inspector Residential Plans Reviewer Code Enforcement Inspector Permit Technician 2 Planning and Land Use Permit Technician 2 Permit Technician 1 Planning and Land Use Permit Technician 1 Permit Specialist 3 Permit Specialist 2 Permit Specialist 1	29-00 28-00 28-00 27-00 27-00 26-00 24-00 21-00 19-00 19-00 17-00 16-00 14-00
3)	Technical Specialist 2 Technical Specialist 1 Lead Parking Services Officer Parking Services Officer	23-00 21-00 17-00 16-00
4)	Engineering Permit Technician 2 Engineering Permit Technician 1	24-00 22-00
5)	Associate Engineering Technician Land Use Review/Survey Technician Engineering Technician 2 Traffic Engineering Technician 2 Engineering Technician 1 Traffic Engineering Technician 1	25-00 24-00 23-00 23-00 21-00 21-00

6)	Geographic Information Technician 2 Geographic Information Technician 1	23-00 18-00
7)	Maintenance Worker 4 Maintenance Worker 3 Maintenance Worker 2 Parking Services Technician Maintenance Worker 1	23-00 20-00 18-00 17-00 17-00
8)	Airport Operation Duty Officer Airport Worker 4 Airport Worker 3 Airport Worker 2 Airport Worker 1	23-00 23-00 20-00 18-00 16-00
9)	Park Specialist 4 Tree Trimmer Gardener Park Specialist 3 Park Specialist 2 Park Specialist 1 Lead Custodian Custodian	23-00 21-00 20-00 20-00 18-00 17-00 15-00 12-00
10)	Fleet Service Technician, Lead Fleet Service Technician, Master Fleet Service Technician Fleet Parts Specialist Parts and Supply Specialist Fleet Service Worker	24-00 23-00 22-00 19-00 17-00
11)	Building Maintenance Worker 3 Building Maintenance Worker 2 Fire Maintenance Worker Pool Operator* Building Maintenance Worker 1	21-00 19-00 18-00 18-00 17-00
12)	Electrical Inspector, Lead Electrical Inspector Electrician 2 Electrician 1 Traffic Signal Technician Traffic Signal Limited Maintenance Electrician	29-00 27-00 27-00 25-00 24-00 22-00
13)	HVAC Technician 2 HVAC Technician 1	24-00 22-00
14)	Plumbing/Mechanical Systems Technician	25-00

^{*}The classification of Pool Operator will be discontinued when the three (3) current employees leave the classification.

15)	CLASSIFICATION TITLE Radio Communications Technician 3 WW Instrument Electrician Radio Communications Technician 2 Radio Communications Technician 1 Radio Communication Installer	RANGE 26-00 24-00 24-00 22-00 18-00
16)	Accounting Technician Senior Accounting Clerk Accounting Clerk Stores Clerk	20-00 18-00 17-00 15-00
17)	Senior Application Support Technician Application Support Technician	26-00 24-00
18)	PC Network Technician 2 PC Network Technician 1	25-00 24-00
19)	Printing Technician	17-00
20)	Graphic Designer	21-00
21)	Video Technician	21-00
22)	Library Assistant 4 Library Assistant 3 Library Assistant 2 Library Assistant 1	18-00 16-00 15-00 12-00
23)	Animal Technician	16-00
24)	Recreation Program Assistant	18-00
25)	Concessionaire Coordinator Box Office Specialist	16-00 13-00
26)	Wastewater Technician 3 Wastewater Technician 2 Wastewater Technician 1 Wastewater Supply Specialist Wastewater Assistant	26-00 24-00 22-00 19-00 18-00
27)	Rehabilitation Specialist	23-00
28)	General Service Aide	09-00
29)	Electrician – Apprentice	20-00

B. The list of job families will be reviewed periodically and may be revised to reflect classifications that have been added, deleted, or significantly changed by mutual agreement.

Appendix G CITY OF EUGENE COMPLAINT PROCEDURE

If an employee has a job-related complaint or problem or a dispute about the interpretation or administration of a City policy or procedure, he/she may use the following complaint procedure to resolve the issue. This procedure may be used by any non-represented employee who is not covered by a collective bargaining agreement for any employment action taken or by represented employees on matters not covered by her or his collective bargaining agreement. A Union-represented employee should use the grievance procedure outlined in her or his Union contract for any dispute related to the administration or application of the contract.

The City believes it is desirable to resolve problems and issues informally. Before beginning a formal complaint process, an employee should discuss the issue with her or his immediate supervisor within the (10) calendar days of the event. If a problem relating to an employment action cannot be resolved informally, complaints should be processed in the following manner:

Step 1

If the attempt to resolve the problem informally is unsuccessful, the employee(s) may submit the complaint in writing to her or his immediate supervisor within twenty (20) calendar days of the event, or of when the employee should reasonably have had knowledge of the event. The written notice shall include the facts upon which the complaint is based, the provision of City policy he/she believes has been violated, and the remedy sought. The supervisor shall respond to the complaint in writing as quickly as possible, but no later than ten (10) calendar days after the complaint is submitted.

Step 2

If after ten (10) calendar days from receipt of the immediate supervisor's reply, the complaint remains unresolved, the employee may submit written notice along with all pertinent written information including a statement of the complaint and relevant facts, the specific provision(s) of the City policy allegedly violated, and a remedy sought to the Division Manager or her or his designee. The Division Manager or her or his designee should meet with the employee within ten (10) calendar days of the receipt of the written notice to review the facts of the complaint. The Division Manager or her or his designee shall respond to the employee in writing within ten (10) calendar days of the meeting.

Step 3

If the complaint is not resolved, within ten (10) calendar days following the response at Step 2, the complaint, along with all pertinent written information, may be submitted to the Department Director with a copy to the Human Resources Director or her or his designee. The Department Director or her or his designee and the Human Resource Director or her or his designee should meet with the employee with ten (10) calendar days of the receipt of the written notice. The Department Director shall render a decision within ten (10) calendar days of the meeting.

Step 4

If the Department Director's decision does not resolve the complaint, it may be submitted, along with all pertinent written information, to the City Manager within ten (10) calendar days following the Step 3 response. The City Manager may choose to hear the complaint, may designate another City manager to hear the complaint, or may refer the complaint to an independent neutral third party if appropriate. The City Manager or her or his designee should meet with the employee within thirty (30) calendar days of the receipt of the written notice to review the facts

of the complaint. The City Manager or her or his designee shall respond to the employee in writing within ten (10) calendar days of the meeting. The decision of the City Manager is final.

If a non-represented employee is filing a complaint related to a discharge or a discipline which deprives the employee of something to which he/she has a property right (e.g. suspension or demotion), the employee is entitled to request a full hearing and representation at the Step 4 level of the complaint.

Any or all time limits specified in the complaint procedure may be waived by mutual consent of the parties. The employee or the City may request the extension of time. Such request will not be arbitrarily denied. Failure to submit the complaint in accordance with these time limits without a waiver will constitute abandonment of the complaint. Failure by the City to submit a reply within the specified time without a waiver will allow the employee to move the complaint to the next step.

IMPORTANT NOTE –

If an employee's complaint involves an alleged violation of the City's anti-harassment / anti-discrimination policy, anti-violence policy, or an allegation of supervisory misconduct, the employee should contact a management employee in Human Resources immediately.

Appendix H Health Plan Changes FOR CITY OF EUGENE AFSCME-REPRESENTED EMPLOYEES

Detailed information on health insurance benefits is available on the Employee Benefits website at www.eugene-or.gov/employeebenefits. All changes listed in this Appendix effective September 1, 2016.

City Health Plan (PPO)

- Emergency transportation benefit: 100% (no deductible
- The following preventative care benefits: 100% (no deductible)
 - Well Baby
 - Women's Exam (includes pap and mammogram)
 - Routine Physical
 - Immunizations
 - Cancer Screenings

City Managed Health Plan (POS)

- The following preventative care benefits: 100%, no co-pay
 - Well Baby
 - Women's Exam (includes pap and mammogram)
 - Routine Physical
 - Cancer Screenings

Dental Plan

- Annual maximum (after first year): \$1600
- Dental implants: 50% after deductible. Implant placement and removal once per lifetime per tooth space.

Vision Plan

 Maximum benefit for prescription frames, lenses, and/or contacts: \$300 every 24 months

MOU (1) Custodial Services at the Library 5/16/11

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

BETWEEN

THE CITY OF EUGENE (CITY)

AND

AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY, AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES, (AFSCME) LOCAL 1724

Subject: MOU Regarding Custodial Services at the Library

The City and AFSCME agree to the following provisions for the purpose of resolving the contracting out of custodial services at the Library:

- The City agrees that City employees and AFSCME members will provide custodial services when the Police Department is relocated to new facilities at 300 Country Club Road.
- 2. The City and AFSCME agree to direct the Joint Labor Management Relations Committee to form a temporary sub-committee for the purpose of evaluating custodial services to achieve operational efficiency and reduce service delivery costs. The review will include a comprehensive analysis of the full cost. The methodology selected will be considered the "equivalent tool" as outlined in Article 4.2 of the Collective Bargaining Agreement and the parties are open to the service delivery options that will be generated through the review.
- AFSCME agrees to the continuance of contracted out custodial services currently in place at the Library.
- 4. The City agrees to work with the Union using the agreed upon tool, as referenced above to evaluate custodial services at the following facilities:
 - Hult Center
 - 2nd and Chambers
 - 1820 Roosevelt
 - Library
 - Atrium

- The discussion regarding City Hall operations will be deferred pending the outcome of policy direction on the future of City Hall.
- 5. The parties agree that this review will not obligate the City to discontinue the current contracting out of custodial services at the Library or obligate the City to make changes in the provision of custodial services for any other City operations.
- 6. The parties agree that, to the extent the provisions of HB 2867, and the amendments to the Oregon Public Contracting Code that were implemented by HB 2867, may arguably apply to the City, this MOU and the review of services addressed in this MOU do not create any new obligations of the City under HB 2867 or the Public Contracting Code nor do they create any basis for AFSCME, under the AFSCME contract or otherwise, to claim a violation of HB 2867 or the Public Contracting Code.
- Both parties agree not to file or pursue any grievances, arbitration, claims or other legal actions regarding or related to any issue(s) arising out of the contracting out of custodial services in the Library.
- Both parties reserve the right to pursue other contract disputes through the use of grievances and/or arbitrations as deemed necessary in the future.

Agreed to this 16th day of May, 2011.

For the City

Tom Patterson

Employee and Labor Relations Manager

Alana Holmes

Director, Human Resources

For AFSCME

Rick Henson

Council Representative

Cindy Clarke

President

MOU (2) Logistics Successor Program 11/5/13

Memorandum of Understanding
Between
The City of Eugene
And
IAFF Local 851
And
AFSCME Local 1724

The City and Unions recognize the benefit of establishing a successor program within the Logistics Section to create a career development pathway for Fire Maintenance Workers (FMW) to the Emergency Equipment Technician I (EET) classification. The City and Unions have agreed to work together to develop a formal career development program similar in structure to the Fire Department Engineer and Officer Development Programs.

The program is to include: Notice of Intent, Task Book Concept, Training and Certifications. A review by a mutually agreed party will be conducted to clarify and to clearly define the tasks associated with the job duties of the EET and FMW classifications. A market salary survey is not intended to be included in this review. The review process is expected to be completed by April 30, 2014.

FMW's will not perform Emergency Equipment Technician duties independently while participating in the Logistics successor program. Those who complete the Logistics successor program will not assume the duties or work in the capacity of the EET unless assigned the work and in agreement with IAFF and AFSCME.

For the City of Eugene

Randy B. Groves

Fire Chief

\ For the Union

AFSCME \\ ''' \' >

Cindy Clarke, President

For the Union

LAFE

Mike Barnebey, President

MOU (3) Fire Billing Specialist 12/8/14

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

THE CITY OF EUGENE AND THE AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES

This Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) is entered into by and between the City of Eugene (City), and the American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFSCME Local 1724 (Union).

The purpose behind the MOU is to complete the merger that occurred between the City of Eugene's Fire Department and the City of Springfield's Fire Department.

The City has created a new classification titled Emergency Medical Services Accounting Specialist to reflect the merged working environment between the City of Eugene and the City of Springfield. Employees currently working in the classification of Program Specialist within the Ambulance Billing Division will move to the City's new classification of Emergency Medical Services Accounting Specialist effective August 1, 2014.

The following is only applicable to employees assigned to the Emergency Medical Services Accounting Specialist classification:

- 1. Effective August 1, 2014, affected City employees will move from the City of Eugene's salary schedule to the City of Springfield's SEIU B22 salary schedule and pay grade. Employees will move to the next higher step closest to their current City of Eugene rate of pay. Employees will only receive wage adjustments as the City of Springfield's salary schedule reflects adjustments. In exchange for moving to the City of Springfield's salary schedule employees in this classification will no longer receive any cost-of-living adjustments negotiated by the AFSCME Union.
- 2. In the event that there are changes in the City of Springfield SEIU contract regarding the compensation of Ambulance Billing Division employees, the City of Eugene and AFSCME agree to come to the table to engage in interest based bargaining. For interest based bargaining to occur the AFSCME Union is required to provide notice to the City within thirty (30) days of knowledge of said changes.
- The new rate of pay will take effect August 1, 2014, or upon date of hire, whichever date is later. Employees will be eligible for annual merit increase opportunities as outlined in the AFSCME Union contract.
- 4. Employees will retain AFSCME bargaining unit seniority and will remain in the same job family as the Program Specialist classification should workforce reductions occur.

- Effective December 1, 2014, work between the City of Eugene and City of Springfield
 Fire Department will integrate and blend between the two Cities, working as one unit.
 This means employees will perform and process work applicable to both the City of
 Eugene and the City of Springfield.
- 6. Effective December 12, 2014, affected City employees will receive a one-time payment of one-thousand and five-hundred dollars (\$1,500.00).
- 7. In exchange for the one-time payment of \$1,500.00, the affected employees will no longer receive a deferred compensation contribution from the City of Eugene as of January 1, 2015. Employees will be able to participate and contribute to their individual accounts but the City will no longer provide any type of contribution.

American Federation of State, County

Except as provided in this MOU, all terms and conditions of the collective bargaining agreement between the City and AFSCME Union shall remain in effect. This agreement shall be non-precedent setting.

By: Alder Jalan	and Municipal Employees (AFSCME) By:
Alana Holmes	Cindy Clarke
Human Resources Director	President
Date: 12-8-2014	Date: 12.814
	American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees (AFSCME)
	By: Fare Faren
	/ JaNell Earley
	Council Representative
	Date: 19-8-14

City of Eugene

INDEX

4/10 schedule	 						31
Acting-in-capacity	 			16,	17,	18,	50
Alternate work schedule	 				24,	26,	28
Arbitration	 		6,	20,	45,	48,	60
Bargaining unit	 2,	3, 4	4, 9,	17,	57,	58,	60
Benefits Study Group	 			6,	35,	36,	50
Bilingual pay	 						21
Break period							
Bumping							
Callback							
Career development							
Cell phone allowance							
Certification pay							
Classification study							
Classifications							
Commercial Driver's License (CDL)	 			37.	38.	72.	73
Compassionate Leave	 				,	24.	41
Compensatory time							
Competitive Service Delivery Assessment Tool	 , -,				,	ź	3. 5
Complaint procedure	 				46.	77.	78
Confidential, non-represented employees	 						58
Continuous operations							
Contracting out							
Deferred Compensation							
Demotion							
Disability benefits	 	,	,			33.	41
Discipline2, 3							
Displacement							
Drug and alcohol testing							
Dues							
Employee Assistance Program (EAP)							
Employee involvement	 					1	1. 5
Equipment allowance	 						32
Extra hours							
Fair-share							
Family Medical and Parental Leave (FMLA)							
Flexible scheduling							
Full-time employees							
Furlough							
Grievance2, 3, 5, 6, 7, 10, 15, 19, 2							
Health insurance benefits1							
Holidays							
Hours of work							
Job families	 	,	,	,	13	74	76
Joint Labor Management Relations Committee (JLMRC)	 			4 '	5. 6	16	37
Jury Duty							
Layoff							

Leave Donation Program 3, 7, 9, 28, 29, 38, 42, 45. Life insurance 36, 6. Limited duration employees 57, 51. Long Term Disability (LTD) 39, 41, 6. Management rights 3, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1, 1,	Lead worker													16
Life insurance														
Limited duration employees	Leave without pay							.3, 7	7, 9,	28,	29,	38,	42,	43
Long Term Disability (LTD) 39, 41, 6 Management rights 3, 11 Management rights 22, 23 Mal period 25, 24 Mediation 23, 48, 50, 61 Merit 19, 20, 22, 4 Military Leave 24, 4 Overtime 6, 16, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 30, 63 Part-time employees 14, 15, 23, 24, 27, 34, 39 Performance appraisal 14, 15, 23, 24, 27, 34, 39 Performance appraisal 10, 12, 13, 15, 59 Probationary employee 2, 11, 6, 6, 16, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 30, 36 Protective Footwear 20, 11, 21, 31, 55, 59 Promotion 10, 12, 13, 15, 59 Promotion 20, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21, 21														
Management rights	Limited duration employees												57,	58
Managerial exempt employee. 56 Market review. 22, 25 Mediation. 23, 48, 50, 60 Merit. 19, 20, 22, 44 Overtime. 6, 16, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 30, 60 Part-time employees. 14, 15, 23, 24, 27, 34, 31 Performance appraisal 11, 15, 23, 24, 27, 34, 31 Probationary employee. 2, 11, 60 Probationary period 10, 12, 13, 15, 50 Promotion. 30 Recalassification Secure and an extraction activity Employees (RAE's) 32 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) 24, 57, 61, 60 Salaries 9, 10, 11, 5 Seasonal Recreation Employees 18, 60 Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 6 Service improvement 4, 4 Service improvement 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 6 Special skills 13, 27, 28, 6 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 6 Special skills 13, 27, 28, 6 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 31, 31, 31, 31, 31, 31, 31, 31, 31	Long Term Disability (LTD)											39,	41,	64
Market review 22, 24 Meal period 25, 22 Mediation 23, 48, 50, 61 Merit 19, 20, 22, 4 Military Leave 24, 4 Overtime 6, 16, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 30, 60 Part-time employees 14, 15, 23, 24, 27, 34, 33 Performance appraisal 11 Probationary period 10, 12, 13, 15, 51 Promotion 10, 31, 51, 51 Protective Footwear 32 Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) 33 Recall 12, 14, 15, 20, 61 Reclassification 19, 20 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) 24, 57, 61, 61, 61 Regular employee 9, 10, 11, 57 Salaries 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 72 Seasonal Recreation Employees 9, 10, 11, 52 Seasonal Recreation Employees 9, 10, 11, 52 Sexift differential 27, 28, 28, 29, 29, 27, 29, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 68 Special skills 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 68 Special skills 13, 22 Standby 27 Temporary employees 5 Training<														
Meal period 23, 48, 50, 60 Mediation 23, 48, 50, 60 Merit 19, 20, 22, 44 Military Leave 24, 42 Overtime 6, 16, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 30, 60 Part-time employees 14, 15, 23, 24, 27, 34, 33 Performance appraisal 11 Probationary employee 2, 11, 60 Probationary period 10, 12, 13, 15, 51 Protective Footwear 33 Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) 3 Recall 12, 14, 15, 20, 60 Reclassification 19, 20 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) 24, 57, 61, 60 Regular employee 9, 10, 11, 5 Safety 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 7 Salaries 9, 10, 11, 5 Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 60 Service improvement 4, 1 Severance pay 1 Shift differential 27, 28, 60 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 60 Special skills 31, 21 Standby. 2	Managerial exempt employee													58
Mediation 23, 48, 50, 60 Merit 19, 20, 22, 4 Military Leave 24, 4 Overtime 6, 16, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 30, 6 Part-time employees 14, 15, 23, 24, 27, 34, 3 Performance appraisal 11 Probationary employee 2, 11, 6 Probationary period 10, 12, 13, 15, 5i Promotion 10, 31, 5i Protective Footwear 3 Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) 3 Recall 12, 14, 15, 20, 6i Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) 24, 57, 61, 6i Regular employee 9, 10, 11, 5 Safety 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 7 Salaries 18, 6i Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 6 Service improvement 4, 9 Severance pay 1 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 6 Special skills 32, 24, 26, 38, 61, 62 Sick leave 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 3 Unit clarification 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 6 Vacation	Market review												22,	23
Merit 19, 20, 22, 4 Military Leave 24, 4 Overtime 6, 16, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 30, 6 Part-time employees 14, 15, 23, 24, 27, 34, 3 Performance appraisal 1 Probationary employee 2, 11, 60 Probationary period 10, 12, 13, 15, 50 Promotion 10, 31, 50 Protective Footwear 3 Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) 3 Recall 12, 14, 15, 20, 6 Reclassification 19, 20 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) 24, 57, 61, 60 Regular employee 9, 10, 11, 5 Safety 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 7 Salaries 18, 6 Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 6 Service improvement 4, 4 Severance pay 1 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 6 Special skills 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 6 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 3 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 6 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 6 Work schedules 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 62 Work schedules 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 62 <td>Meal period</td> <td></td> <td>25,</td> <td>26</td>	Meal period												25,	26
Military Leave	Mediation										23,	48,	50,	60
Overtime 6, 16, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 30, 6 Part-time employees 14, 15, 23, 24, 27, 34, 3 Performance appraisal 11 Probationary employee 2, 11, 6 Probationary period 10, 12, 13, 15, 5 Promotion 10, 31, 5 Protective Footwear 3 Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) 3 Recall 12, 14, 15, 20, 6 Reclassification 19, 2 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) 24, 57, 61, 6 Regular employee 9, 10, 11, 5 Safety 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 7 Salaries 18, 6 Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 6 Service improvement 4, 5 Severance pay 1 Shift differential 27, 28, 6 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 6 Special skills 3, 2 Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21,	Merit										19,	20,	22,	43
Part-time employees	Military Leave												24,	42
Performance appraisal	Overtime					6,	16,	23,	24,	25,	26,	27,	30,	63
Probationary employee 2, 11, 62 Probationary period .10, 12, 13, 15, 55 Promotion .10, 31, 55 Protective Footwear .3 Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) .3 Recall .12, 14, 15, 20, 63 Reclassification .19, 20 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) .24, 57, 61, 61 Regular employee .9, 10, 11, 5 Safety .6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 7 Salaries .5 Seasonal Recreation Employees .5 Seniority .2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 6 Service improvement .4, 18 Severance pay .1 Shift differential .27, 28, 6 Sick leave .15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 6 Special skills .13, 20 Standby .2 Temporary employees .5 Training .6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Training .6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Training .6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Training .6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42,	Part-time employees							.14,	15,	23,	24,	27,	34,	39
Probationary period .10, 12, 13, 15, 56 Promotion .10, 31, 56 Protective Footwear .33 Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) .34 Recall .12, 14, 15, 20, 66 Reclassification .19, 20 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) .24, 57, 61, 60 Regular employee .9, 10, 11, 5 Safety .6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 70 Salaries .18, 60 Seasonal Recreation Employees .5 Seniority .2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 60 Service improvement .4, 18 Severance pay .1 Shift differential .27, 28, 6 Sick leave .15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 60 Special skills .13, 20 Standby .2 Temporary employees .5 Training .6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Training .6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Training .6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Training .6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Training														
Promotion 10, 31, 50 Protective Footwear 33 Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) 31 Recall 12, 14, 15, 20, 65 Reclassification 19, 20 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) 24, 57, 61, 61 Regular employee 9, 10, 11, 5 Safety 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 7 Salaries 18, 60 Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 64 Severiance pay 1 Shift differential 27, 28, 63 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 64 Special skills 13, 29 Standby 27 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 32 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 6 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 77 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60	Probationary employee											2,	11,	62
Protective Footwear	Probationary period									.10,	12,	13,	15,	58
Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) 36 Recall 12, 14, 15, 20, 60 Reclassification 19, 20 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) 24, 57, 61, 61 Regular employee 9, 10, 11, 55 Safety 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 77 Salaries 18, 66 Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 60 Service improvement 4, 4 Severance pay 1 Shift differential 27, 28, 60 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 60 Special skills 3 Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 30 Unit clarification 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 77 Work schedules 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60	Promotion											10,	31,	50
Recall .12, 14, 15, 20, 6 Reclassification .19, 20 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) .24, 57, 61, 60 Regular employee .9, 10, 11, 5 Safety .6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 7 Salaries .18, 60 Seasonal Recreation Employees .5 Seniority .2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 60 Service improvement .4, 1 Severance pay .1 Shift differential .27, 28, 60 Sick leave .15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 60 Special skills .13, 20 Standby .2 Temporary employees .5 Training .6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer .3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 30 Unit clarification .6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification .1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation .10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 6 Work day .6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 7 Work week .23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60	Protective Footwear													32
Reclassification 19, 20 Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) 24, 57, 61, 63 Regular employee 9, 10, 11, 55 Safety 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 73 Salaries 18, 63 Seasonal Recreation Employees 55 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 64 Severance pay 14 Shift differential 27, 28, 63 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 64 Special skills 13, 26 Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 33 Unito clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 6 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 73 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63	Public Employees Retirement System (PERS)													36
Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's) 24, 57, 61, 66 Regular employee 9, 10, 11, 5 Safety 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 7 Salaries 18, 66 Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 64 Service improvement 4, 8 Severance pay 14 Shift differential 27, 28, 65 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 64 Special skills 13, 29 Standby 27 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 31 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 44 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 7 Work schedules 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60	Recall									.12,	14,	15,	20,	62
Regular employee 9, 10, 11, 5 Safety 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 7 Salaries 18, 6 Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 6 Service improvement 4, 8 Severance pay 1 Shift differential 27, 28, 6 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 6 Special skills 13, 29 Standby 21 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 61 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 33 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 49 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 7 Work schedules 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60	Reclassification												19,	20
Safety 6, 18, 32, 37, 49, 66, 7 Salaries 18, 6 Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 6 Service improvement 4, 5 Severance pay 1 Shift differential 27, 28, 6 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 6 Special skills 13, 29 Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 30 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 70 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60	Recreation Activity Employees (RAE's)										24,	57,	61,	65
Salaries 18, 60 Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 64 Service improvement 4, 9 Severance pay 14 Shift differential 27, 28, 60 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 64 Special skills 13, 29 Standby 20 Temporary employees 50 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 30 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 70 Work schedules 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60	Regular employee										9,	10,	11,	57
Seasonal Recreation Employees 5 Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 64 Service improvement 4, 9 Severance pay 14 Shift differential 27, 28, 63 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 64 Special skills 13, 29 Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 33 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 73 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63	Safety							6,	18,	32,	37,	49,	66,	72
Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 64 Service improvement 4, 9 Severance pay 14 Shift differential 27, 28, 60 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 64 Special skills 13, 29 Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 30 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 70 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60														
Seniority 2, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 17, 20, 31, 43, 58, 59, 61, 62, 64 Service improvement 4, 9 Severance pay 14 Shift differential 27, 28, 60 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 64 Special skills 13, 29 Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 30 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 70 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60	Seasonal Recreation Employees													57
Severance pay 14 Shift differential 27, 28, 63 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 64 Special skills 13, 29 Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 33 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 73 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63	Seniority2, 7,	9, 10,	12,	13,	14,	17,	20,	31,	43,	58,	59,	61,	62,	64
Shift differential 27, 28, 60 Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 64 Special skills 13, 20 Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 30 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 70 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 60	Service improvement												4	, 5
Sick leave 15, 18, 29, 33, 36, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43, 64 Special skills 13, 29 Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 33 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 73 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63	Severance pay													14
Special skills 13, 2! Standby 2 Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 33 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 73 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63														
Standby														
Temporary employees 5 Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 33 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 73 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63														
Training 6, 10, 13, 16, 17, 18, 21, 38, 42, 49, 50, 58, 59, 60 Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 33 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 73 Work schedules 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63														
Transfer 3, 10, 11, 12, 14, 31, 33 Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 40 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 73 Work schedules 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63	Temporary employees													57
Union representatives 6, 7, 37, 4 Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 6 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 6 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 7 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63														
Unit clarification 1, 2, 19, 60 Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 60 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 73 Work schedules 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63														
Vacation 10, 29, 30, 31, 32, 33, 43, 64 Work day 6, 23, 26, 28, 29, 42, 73 Work schedules 23, 24 Work week 23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63														
Work day														
Work schedules														
Work week23, 24, 26, 38, 61, 63														
Workers' compensation9, 18, 33, 34, 43														
	Workers' compensation									9,	18,	33,	34,	43